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The current study was an attempt to bridge a gap
between the conflicting ideologies of rehabilitation

through custody arid controls

While much advancement has

been made fegardiiig the imp1ementatibn of; subshance abuse
prdgrams withiri the institutionail settf^9'

®

model

or treatmerit paradigm has npt :yet been established.

7

Therefore, identifying the attitudes and perceptions of

those key groups which exist and operate within an
institutionally based treatment program can not only

provide valuable insight into . the inner-workings of the
treatment process, but could further contribute to our

knowledge of program design.

This evaluative study was

designed to gather process information which would reflect
the attitudes and perceptions of those key groups that co
exist and operate within a residential substance abuse

unit.

Specifically, it was designed to assess the level of

role conflict fourid operating within the treatment unit.
Findings conclude that the RSAT program appears to be
successful, providing additional support for the

therapeutic community model treatment approach.

Client

attitudes toward the program improved, a reduction in

■

relapse has occurred, and early recidivism looks favorable.
Role conflict, however, between participating custodial and
r ■ ■'

i:'i;- -uii':/ ■ ■

.

treatment staff members could not be ruled out.

Not only

does there appear to be some level of goal conflict
operating within the RSAT unit, there is also some evidence

of an adversarial "we versus them" relationship.
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CHAPTER ONE
Introduction

Illicit drug use by criminal offenders places an

extradrdinary burden on the criminal justice system.

tdtal humber of prisoners under:thb juris

The

of Federal

or State adult correctional: authdritiea Was 1,302,019 at

year end 1998.

During the year the States and the District

of Columbia added 49,798 prisoners, and the Federal prison

system added 10,068: prisoners to an overburdened
correctional system.

population grew 4.8%.

Overall, the Nation's prison

By 1998 State prisons were 13% above

their highest capacity; Federal prisons were 27% above

their rated capacity; and local jails 3% below their rated
capacity (Beck & Mumola, 1999).

In response to the

correctional binge, a variety of treatment modalities have

been implemented into the correctional setting.

However,

addressing the treatment needs of substance abusing
offenders remains a challenge for many correctional

practitioners.

Treatment needs are diverse, thus the

implementation of a single paradigmatic treatment program
in the correctional milieu remains difficult.

This study

will focus on the divergent philosophical, and often

incompatible goals of treatment and custody within the

correctibnal organization which can influence ambiguous

role expectations and role conflict among the custodial
personnel, treatment staff, and inmates.
Overview

A Growing Demand For Treatment

The increase in the United States prison population

has been attributed to a variety of factors.

Although

regional factors and demographic changes are cited as a
cause for increase (Clear & Cole, 1994), an alternative

explanation suggests that during the past two decades a

growing citizen concern regarding crime and violence led
federal, state and local officials to improve their efforts
at enforcing, prosecuting, and punishing would be drug
violators.

In response to the heroin epidemic of the

1970's, and the crack cocaine explosion of the 1980's,
state and federal legislatures enacted more criminal law

specifically to target those violators involved in the
selling and manufacturing of illicit drugs (Lipton 1995;
Belenko et al. 1998).

This legislative policymaking attack

known as the "war on drugs" has continued to channel

offenders into the criminal justice system at an alarming
rate.

Therefore, the growing trend to "get tough" on crime

and criminals, with a focus on deterrence and retribution,

remains in keeping with the classical tradition that
assumes individuals have free will and are responsible for
2

■

their own actions.

However, societal efforts to maintain

this war on drugs has not been without adverse reaction and
concern.

The war on drugs, which includes mandatory

minimum three strikes legislation in some states, has not

only continued to exacerbate correctional overcrowding by
placing a, strain on both institutional programming and
resources (Shichor, 1997), it further demands that as a

society we look critically at the prevailing approaches
used to reduce drug consumption in American society (Welch,
1997).

Though contrary to the "nothing works" philosophy
(Martinson, 1974), existing evidence suggests that a shift
toward rehabilitation, or a return to a positivisitic

ideology may be in order (Wexler & Lipton, 1990; Lipton
1995).

The massive influx of offenders convicted of drug-

related offenses clearly suggests that substance abuse

represents ope of the most serious criminogenic factors in
need of direct supervision and treatment. The National
Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse (CASA) (1998)

estimates that of the $38 billion in correctional

expenditures in 1996, more than $30 billion was spent

incarcerating individuals who had a history of drug and/or
alcohol abuse, were convicted for drug and/or alcohol

violations, or were under the influence of drugs and/or
alcohol at the time of their crime.
3

Further estimating

that 60 to 80% of the Nation's correctional population have

used drugs at some point in their lives.

Thus, the

proportion of offenders in the criminal justice system who
are substance abusers is extremely high and continues to

surge. Consequently, the correctional environment provides
the ideal setting for treatment considering that a large

proportion of substance abusers are processed through the
criminal justice system. To address the growing demand for
treatment alternatives for incarcerated individuals, the

Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) provides some type of drug

treatment to all eligible inmates prior to their release

from custody.

This is in accordance with the passage of

the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement ftct of 1994.

In 1997, the average cost per year to incarcerate an
inmate in the United States was $20,674; the federal cost

was $23,542, and the state average was $19,801 (US

Department of Justice, 1997).

Furthermore the annual

average costs among local jail systems varied widely from
$7,848 to $60,590 dollars (Camp & Camp, 1997).

Although

the cost of incarceration might appear somewhat

overwhelming, research suggests that the failure to provide
accessible and effective substance abuse treatment actually

costs United States taxpayers up to $276 billion dollars

per year (Harwood, Fountain, & Livermore, 1998).

Included

in these costs are expenditures for medical care, law.
enforcement, motor vehicle accidents, lost productivity,
and incarceratioh; not included are those foster care and

social service costs for children whose parents fail to
receive needed substance abuse treatment (Amaro, 1999).

However, Lipton (1995) suggests that the cost-effectiveness
of treatment programs actually supports its implementation.
While treatment programs generally cost $3,000 to $4,000
dollars more per year than do standard correctional costs,
the savings produced in crime-related and drug use
associated activities typically pay for the cost of
treatment in about two to three years (Lipton, 1995).

,

Thus, considering the overall health, social, and criminal

justice costs, a reduction in recidivism may well be worth
the treatment expenditure. ,
Treatment Modalities

r.

Substance abuse offenders vary considerably in the

severity of their alcohol and or drug problems, thus
creating vastly different treatment needs.

Over the years,

a wide variety of treatment techniques have been used

ranging from self-help groups to lengthy residential
treatment programs.

However, more recently treatment has

expanded from traditional self help programs, such as
Alcoholic Anpnymous to include complex therapeutic

community treatment programs, as well as those programs

that implement behavioral and cognitive-behavioral
treatment techniques.

,

Behavioral and cognitive behavioral treatment

techniques are grounded in social learning theory, and

encourage both skill development, role play, and modeling.
Behavioral and cognitive behavioral theorists suggest that
desired behaviors can be learned by reinforcing the desired

behavior with any reward that increases their frequency;
thus, reinforced behavior tends to be repeated when

rewarded.

The most widely utilized cognitive behavioral

strategies used in substance abuse is in the field of
relapse prevention.

Relapse prevention focuses on the

difference between a momentary lapse in sobriety, and a

full relapse or return to addiction. The relapse prevention
strategy is aimed at preventing the first lapse and any
subsequent lapse that would potentially encourage a full

relapse.

Though the behavioral and cognitive behavioral

1

approach has primarily been used in the community treatment
setting, theorists maintain that many of its concepts could
be expanded to include the correctional setting (Wexler,

1994).

.i.';;/

V ■,

Therapeutic communities (TC) are intensive, self help,

highly structured, residential treatment modalities for
chronic, severely addicted offenders

Therapeutic

community programs are strongly associated with .Akers
(1985) social learning theory of behavior.

While treatment

does not eliminate the negative behavior patterns and

dysfunctional attitudes, treatment does offer appropriate
alternative approaches to resocialize the offender.

The ,

learning process includes those appropriate reinforcers
which-encourage pro-social behavior, and punishments used
to discourage inappropriate behavior (Peat & Winfree,
1992).

According to Wexler (1994), therapeutic communities
are the most complex and challenging to implement in the
correctional setting.

Implementation requires the highest

level" of support and commitment from prison administration
and staff.

While the inmate must assume the responsibility

for his or her own recovery, the treatment staff, inclusive

of ex-offenders, provides continued support by acting as
role models.

Residents of the community typically reside

together, participate in groups, and are generally separate
from the prison subculture during treatment. With an
increased sense of safety and belonging, inmates learn to
control adverse behavior, and consequently work towards an

improved level of self-reliance and responsibility.
The T.ink Between P.rimc and Substance Abuse

The connection between drug abuse and crime has been
well documented over the past decade.

There is a

culmination of research that supports the relationship
between crime and the drug use phenomena.

(Wexler &

Blackmore, 1991; Wexler, 1994; Inciardi & Martin, 1997).

While no one criminogenic factor can explain criminal
behavior in its entirety, it is undeniable that drug

addiction is an important factor in explaining crime and
violence.

Extensive research on the relationship between

severe drug abuse and crime provides evidence that a

relatively few severe substance abusers are responsible for
an overwhelming proportion of crime (Lipton, 1995; Ball et
al., 1983; Inciardi, 1979).

The goal of treatment is generally two-fold; to return
to society an individual free from addiction, and to reduce
the likelihood of recidivism.

During the past fifteen

years, several studies have produced evidence that
corrections-based treatment programs can effectively reduce

drug use and reduce the criminal activity associated with
it (Hartmann & Wolk & Johnston & Colyer, 1997; Swartz &
Lurgio, 1996; Andrews et al., 1990; Anglin & Hser, 1990;
Gendreau & Ross, 1987).

Research indicates that such

programs as the Stay'h Out Program (Wexler & Williams,

1986), the Cornerstone program (Field 1985,1989), the Amity
program (Wexler et al., 1992), and the Choice program
(Walters et al., 1992) have all produced encouraging

results for decreasing recidivism rates.

This further

supports the notion that a highly Strnc

cbrrectional

environment can have a positive influence over an

offender'smptivatipns to seek treatment (Swartz & Lurg^
1996)• ^Moreover, it Strehgthens the evidence: which^

;

suggests that offenders who are legally coerced into
treatment are equally as successful in recovery as are
those who enter into treatment voluntarily (Farabee,

Prendergast & Anglin,•1998; Anglin, Brecht, & Maddahian,

1990).

t

^

'I.-'

Problem

Conflicting Gorrectional Ideologies:and Models
The structural and organizational complexities of
corrections is apparent in the interrelatedness of purpose
in the differing, and often competing parade of
correctional ideologies.

The history of correctional

thought and practice has beenione vof . periodic shifts.,

A

shift towards enthusiasm for one correctional model, to the

eventual disillusionment, abandonment, and outright
substitution of the old for a new correctional model.

Historically, the punishment model, control model,,

treatment model, and prevention models have all had their
day, thus representing the ongoing changing moods of a
society.

However, it should be noted that during the, 

1950's,' whenVthe treatment/medipaT modelywas ,at, itsb:

pinnacle, only five percent of the state correctional
budgets was allocated for rehabilitation (Clear & Cole,

1994).

Although many states adopted the rhetoric of the

medical model, institutions were still being run with

custody as an overriding goal (Clear & Cole, 1994).

Therefore, traditionally and historically, custody has
always predominated treatment in the organizational
structuring, and day to day operations of running prisons.
Not since the late 1960's has there been a renewed

interest in prisoner directed intervention and

rehabilitation programming.

Recent studies continue to

indicate that rehabilitative treatment programs have merit,
and can be effective when appropriately designed and

implemented within the correctional setting.

While outcome

evaluations of drug treatment programs reveal some success

with treating incarcerated populations, the research
suggests that there is considerable room for improvement
when implementing these programs.

Although drug treatment

programs are often subjected to outcome and/or impact
evaluations, process evaluations are much less common.

Inciardi, Scarpitti, and Pottieger (1993) suggest that our
knowledge about substance abuse treatment should move
beyond whether particular forms of intervention succeed or
fail.

Moreover,, that it is just as important to discover

why and how certain programs succeed or fail by looking at
10

,

'

the various process factors associated with substance abuse
treatment.

In sum, Inciardi, Scarpitti, and Pottieger

(1993) suggest that a process evaluation allows the

researcher the opportunity to gain insight into how and why

a program is working, how it fits into and is influenced by
the social, political and economic contexts within which it

operates, and how it may be replicated to operate with
equal or greater success elsewhere.

The primary goal of a process evaluation is to further
establish and maintain prpgram integrity, while further

ensuring that the program is being implemented according to
the intended criteria and stated objectives.

Wolk and

Hartmann (1996) point out that in any description of prison

drug treatment programs, whether they be a therapeutic
community or a traditional self-help program, the

complexities of the prison environment play an important
role in the development and administration of the treatment

design.

Any lack of communication about the goals,

objectives, methods, and discharge policies have the

potential to disrupt or destroy the program regardless of
innovation.

Thus, Wolk and Hartmann (1996) suggest that

while an outcome evaluation has symbolic, research, and

political value, a process evaluation assists the program
in developing a strong foundation which can further help to
create and establish a well directed treatment program
11

.

with

prison.

An integral aspect of the process evaluation includes

:

.

the study of those .gfpups

: and co-exist within

the ofganizationai* Pontext :Pf thev GO

setting

Thdse: groups include the inmate, the tr

staff, and

the custodial staff.

It is imperative that consideration

: be given to these groups because any attempt to integrate a
substance abuse treatment program into the total prison
system can and often does create hostility and bureaucratic
; tension within the respective groups.

Further implications

suggest that the initiation and implementation of a drug

■

treatment program within the correctional.setting can, and
often does, upset the balance of an organizational
structure whose primary objective is control (Wolk and
Hartman, 1996). Thus the attitudes, values, and beliefs of

the treatment providers, including the criminal justice
personnel, and clients are fundamental to the overall
success of the program.

Inciardi, Scarpitti, and Pottieger (1993) suggest that
; treatment staff members should be interviewed to determine

exactly how the program is being implemented, as well as to
describe the overall staff treatment philosophy.

Furthermore, criminal justice personnel should be
interviewed in order to assess the inter-organizational
context within which the program operates. Certainly, each

program is dependent upon the cooperation and aicceptance of
the criminal justice personnel.

Thus, questions should

focus on assessment, level of cooperation and conflidty '
collaboration efforts, and efforts for change.

And lastly,

the program clients should be interviewed regarding the

quality of services provided, staff helpfulness, and the
ability -of the program to intercede regarding the clients
lifestyle choices and values.

Although this is not an

inclusive list of all the recommendations made by Inciardi,

Scarpitti, and Pottieger (1993), it is suggested that
insight into any of the above would enable the researcher
to further assess the quality and purpose of the programs
relative to its desired outcome.

Purpose

While much advancement has been made towards improving

the implementation of substance abuse treatment programs

within the institutional setting, a singular model or

paradigm has not yet been established.

The purpose of this

study is to examine more closely those program components

which facilitate dissonance, disharmony, and ambiguity

among the keygroups of a residential substance abuse
treatment program.

More specifically, ferreting out those

factors that often encourage occupational role conflict can

not only contribute to our knowledge of program design and

implementation, but perhaps can diminish those barriers
13

which often exist between the conflicting correctional
ideologies of control.

14

CHAPTER TWO

Program Description: The Banning Correctional Facility
Residential Substance Abuse Treatment Program

Overview

Prior to the establishment of the Residential

Substance Abuse Treatment (RSAT) program, the Banning

Correctional Facility BCF) operated a 90-day in-custody

residential substance abuse treatment program for,Riverside
County inmates, which was called the "Second Chance
Program."

The program utilized a therapeutic community

modality, incorporating institution-based and transitional
community based treatment.

In June 1998 funding was

received from RSAT to develop a transitional community
based treatment program.

The additional funds expanded the

scope and services offered by the Second Chance Program.
In-custody treatment was extended to six months, and
aftercare services were offered as long as necessary for

individuals (who may have been on probation) to maintain

sobriety as they pursued education and/or employment
opportunities in the community.
Three-Tiered Treatment

The Banning Correctional Facility (BCF) RSAT program
was designed to offer a three-tiered substance abuse
treatment program.

Staff from the Riverside County
15

Sheriff s Department Corrections Division, the Riverside
County Department of Mental Health Substance Abuse Program

and the community provide participating inmates with a
continuum of services to facilitate their recovery.

Tier's I and II were designed to provide a residential

therapeutic community setting physically separate from the
geherai inmate population.

The initial two tiers of the

program are supported by Federal residential substance
abuse treatment (RSAT) dollars and the Riverside County
Inmate Welfare Fund.

Tier III community based aftercare

utilizes established services offered by both public and

private organizations

Process

'

.'v '

v,:

Individuals who have been referred by the court to

participate in substance abuse treatmeht are sent to Tier I
as soon as they arrive at BCF.

Absent court recommended

treatment, but prior to classification, all others are

assessed by a substance abuse counsel to determine their
need for and commitment to substance abuse treatment.

Those who elect to participate in the program will move
into the treatment housing units.

At the beginning of Tier

I participants complete orientation.

The purpose of

orientation is to thoroughly acquaint the participant with
the facility, the treatment program and conditions for
success.

The orientation is also an opportunity for staff
16

to assess the participant's literacy, educational level,
employability (skills, work history), and personal

resources (support systems).

Identified RSAT participahtSi

will meet with a substance abuse cptinselpr; to prepare an

/

individual treatment plan.
In the original plan. Tiers I and II were to be

completed in approximately four months. In the revised plan
the time has changed to 180 days, although some inmates are
placed in a job training program at the fourth month.
Transition from Tier I to Tier II was to be determined at a

case conference attended by treatment staff.

Participants

could stay in the residential segments of treatment for a
maximum of twelve months.

During Tier II, participants

were to spend time in the community participating in
treatment, attending school, or working; however, they

continue to reside at the correctional facility and to

;

attend process groups and support meetings there as well.

As indicated, this phase is carried out at designated job
sites.

No participant makes the transition into Tier III

community based aftercare in less than six months.

Transition to Tier III will most likely occur when the
inmate is released from the correctional facility.

For

some participants aftercare will be a requirement of their
probation.
As of October 22, 1998 the implementation of the
17

project was changed to make it a cooperative effort between

the Sheriff's pepartrttent ahd the; Departraent of Mental

Health Shbstance Abuse; Prograin,, - A

:

prograiri was

submitted to the Riverside County Board of Supervisors and
; the State Office of Criminal Justice Planning.:

The revised

program implementation was designed to expand and include a
i community based component.

These components included

assistance by staff who were familiar with work furlough
programs.

Program staff began to work with established

inmate job training programs in the community to create
placements for RSAT participants.

Riverside County Office

of Education (RCOE) staff have supported the project by
assisting in the development of work sites and education
for RSAT participants, working with the local Workforce
Development Board (Economic Development Agency) and

contacts developed under the Job Training Partnership Act: ;
Members of the inmate Welfare Committee were asked to

assist in the development of placement opportunities for
RSAT participants. Meetings were held with program staff in

all areas to further refine policies and procedures for

referring inmates to RSAT and program issues.
Due to apparent problems in transitioning inmates into
the community, the program began to move inmates into

training programs at BCF-based work/education sites within
Banning and at the Sheriff's Inmate Training and Education

Bureau (Site-B)

Staff met to discuss greater involvement

of the RCOE in the development of education and placement
sites during Tier II.
Program Objectives

The program goal is to expand/improve institutionbased and/or transitional community-based residential
substance abuse treatment program components in an
institutional setting by adding 50 transitional beds to the

existing institutional-based residential treatment program.
The program objectives are as follows:

Objective 1: to provide institution-based residential
substance abuse treatment services to 100 participants
■ ■ of the RSAT program. Objective 2: to provide
transitional community-based residential treatment
services to 50 participants who have completed
the institutional phase of the RSAT program.
■ Objective 3: to undertake an evaluation to assess the
■ impact of project activities in meeting the goals of
the RSAT program.

The program operates as follows.

Each tier of the

treatment continuum is comprised of a variety of treatment
modalities and options.

^

Tier I Second Chance

/
v

Iracis-t-es cotaplep&iSteps 1-5 of the l^^St:op Program hy 
participation in:
1.

Resident Community Meetings

2.

Daily Process (

3.

Daily Journaling
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4.

Individual sessions, minimally once each week
G

attended once per week include: Chemical

Dependency, Relapse Prevention, Living Skills, 12-Step
V, ■Study ,;Groupv ^' ,^',:

5

NA/AA meetings 6 times each week ■

61 Transition Riarinihg )^.^ ^^^ ^ ^ ^ '^^' ^; '' '

^

■ ■ Tier . II/:Sre'Sh;-Star^^^^
Inmates in Tier II will participate in community based
treatment and transition programs while continuing to

reside in the facility. ' Each will complete Steps 6-12.
■ Drug testing will occur minimally twice per week.
Treatment options include:
1

Resident Community Meeting

2.

Process groups three times per week

3.

Sessions attended once per week include: Solutions in ;:■/
Recovery, Personal Recovery Plan, Relapse Management,

.

Individual 2 x per week, ,and 12 Step Study Group
4.

■;,: 5. .
6.

■ 7.

Community based treatment support: NA, AA, CODA, ACA
Vocational training .
Work Furlough

Discharge Planning

.■ ■.■V , ■ ■ ., ; ■ ■

' ■ ■<

During the residential portions of treatment,

participants will also have the opportunity to participate
; in a variety of programs which will assist them in meeting
the needs identified in their individual-treatment plans. ■

Options include:
1.

Anger Management

2.

Job Enhancement

3.

Parenting

4.

General Education Diploma

5.

Computer Training

6.

On-site Vocational Training

7.

Dual Diagnosis Groups

8.

HIV/AIDS Education

9.

Infectious Diseases/TB/Sexually Transmitted Diseases

Tier III Staying the Course

This final treatment tier consists of community based
treatment and support at a variety of locations across

Riverside County.

Participants will be referred to local

programs upon their release from BCF.

Each individual

discharge plan will identify community programs specific to

a given individual's identified needs.

It is anticipated

that participation in some form of aftercare, including
random drug testing, will be a condition of probation for
some who complete Tiers I and II and are released into the
community.

Everyone who participates in the first two

program tiers will be tracked during the first twelve
months of aftercare.

Progress toward completion of

treatment goals and recidivism will be monitored as
components of individual and program success.
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CHAPTER THREE
Research Problem

The RSAT program located within the Banning
Correctional Facility is based upon the therapeutic

community treatment model which is considered one of the
most viable forms of treatment for drug-involved offenders.

The therapeutic community model is a total treatment
environment isolated from the rest of the prison

population, away from the drugs, violence, and other
dubious aspects and behaviors that subvert rehabilitation.
While much of the literature suggests that the therapeutic
model has been successful within the correctional milieu,

the literature also suggests that some level of dissonance,

skepticism and distrust occurs between the treatment staff
and the correctional staff. Left unresolved, any level of
conflict between the treatment staff and correctional staff

could not only affect the treatment process, but undermine

those program components which perhaps, might facilitate a
model drug treatment approach.
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CHAPTER FOUR

Review of the Literature

At least one common denominator or theme runs

consistently throughout the increasingly large body of
literature in the study of corrections.

It is apparent

that the given characteristics of the prison organization
does have a very significant and direct effect on the

correctional ideologies and philosophies often found within
the context of the organizational structure.

Generally,

research suggests that counterproductive activities
associated with the inmate subculture are greatly

diminished in settings within which less emphasis is placed

on maintaining custodial control, and more emphasis is
placed on treatment or change oriented goals (Sykes, 1958).
Despite these rather consistent findings, prison
organizations tend to change very slowly.

Without

administrative support for treatment goals and without a
significant investment of available resources in areas
other than custody, the organizational structure and

operation of most prisons in this country will continue to
reflect custodial concerns. Thus a fundamental

organizational problem continues to arise in modern
contemporary prisons.

Punishment through control remains
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in direct opposition to rehabilitation through treatment.

Developing an organizational framework for role conflict
As with the study of any type of formal organization,

it is impossible to fully appreciate the manner in which

prisons function internally without first developing some
appreciation for the organizational concerns under which
they operate; both socially and politically.

To provide a

basis upon which to view the prison organization, it is

helpful to review previous prison studies by organizational
analysts who were concerned with the organizational
structure of prisons.

It should be noted however, that due

to the ambiguity of correctional goals, not all

organizational theorists agree on all aspects of

organizational structure.

In his discussion of prison

organizations, Duffee (1975) identified several studies

cdndticted by recognized leaders in the area of prison
organizational analysis.

According to Duffee (1975),

although different in approach, the following three

examples offer a balanced view into the nature and
structure of the prison organization.

For the purpose of

providing an organizational framework for role conflict,
this review will provide a brief summary of three classic
studies often referred to in the literature with respect to

prison organizational structures and the treatment
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custodial conflict dilemma.

According to Katz and Kahn (1966) prisons, along with
social welfare organizations and schools, differ from

factories or other types of industry because their product

involves the processing or manipulation of pdople.
Therefore, the prison may be referred to as a people-

processing organization verses an object-processing
organization found in other types of organizational
structures.

More specifically, the prison differs from an

object-processing organization in two ways: First, staff at

the lowest level direct the activity of other people in the
prison, therefore a great deal of discretionary power is
necessary at the lowest level to ensure the stability and
control of the inmate.

Secondly, because prisons are nbt

j

primatiiy concerned with the exportation of commodities, as
'.an Vinstitution, the prison is less' concerned with external
transactions, and less open to external influences.

Furthermore, since it is the social purpbse jtha
determine the amount of discretion and type of

environmental exchange, the organizational structure of the

prison will vary according to the social purpose of the
organization.
Katz and Kahn (1966) further distinguished prisons

from other people-processing organizations by viewing it at

the macro—organizational level, that is, the way in which
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;the pr

fits into the larger social Systeiftv;

i^ccording

to Katz and Kahn, most organizations take on one major

social function, such as the

political, educational,

production, research and adaptation, or boundary.
Traditionally the prison has served the political interests
of our society by maintaining order.

Therefore, Katz and

Kahn (1966) suggest that the structure of those prisons
servicing political goals are more likely to be dominated

by a control theme, thus producing a rigid and steep
hierarchy from the top level on down to the bottom level.

When comparing the political prison to the rehabilitative
(educational)

prison, Katz and Kahn (1966) note that the

rehabilitative prison cannot be autocratic because it

requires the participation of the inmates within the
,

context of the organizational structure. Therefore, from a

organizational perspective, while the focus of the

„

political prison is primarily concerned with the needs of a
society, the rehabilitative prison must focus some
attention on the needs of the incarcerated population.

Thus, as Katz and Kahn (1966) point out, while a prison may

appear to be rehabilitative on the surface, its
.administrative patterns are more likely to resemble that of
the political prison.

Clearly then, a distinction may be

drawn between those goals from which an organization claims
to be seeking and those which it does, in fact, pursue.

Thus most prisons continue to find themselves serving twp
conflicting functions; that of the political sense, and
that of the rehabilitative.

Organizational theorist Etzioni's (1961) analysis of
prisons begins one step lower than the analysis of prisons
by Katz and Kahn (1966).

Etzioni (1961) is more concerned

with comparing organizations to other organizations, rather
than:integrating all organizations of a particular type

into the social system. According to Etzioni (1961),
prisons differ from other organizations based upon the kind
of compliance structure utilized with the lowest level of
the organization, thus beginning with the inmate., Etzioni
(1961) classifies organizations by their compliance type
and distribution of power.

His three compliance patterns

are: (1) coercive, in which control is by force, and the
coerced members become alienated; (2) utilitarian, in which
control is by monetary reward, and members have a
calculative commitment; and. (3);.normative, in which control

is by manipulation of status, or social acceptance and

members are willingly involved.

Etzioni (1961) suggests

that just as there are coercive, utilitarian, and normative ,
compliance patterns found within the institution,
conversely found are order, economic and cultural goals.
As a result, most organizations have one primary goal and
one dominant compliance pattern.

Compliance patterns and

goals tend to be similar so that in prisons with coercive
compliance, the goals are those of maintaining order.
However in those organizations where multiple goals exist,
Etzioni (1961) suggests that multiple patterns of

compliance will be found, and thus the compliance structure
will tend to be utilitarian.

Etzioni (1961) further suggests that because the

overall success rate of the prison is strongly

associated

with order and control goals, coerciveness is most often
the common theme found in most prison organizational

structures.

The general notion is then, that the common

pursuit of both control and change oriented goals, though
initially both viewed as a stated goal of the prison

organization, may often create a great deal of conflict by
competing demands for scarce organizational resources.
More specifically, due to the relative ease in the
measurement of control goals, prison administrators tend to

place a higher priority on the attainment of control goals
and often ignore change or treatment oriented goals.

Thus

a process of goal displacement occurs, which in effect,
renders control goals as the primary organizational

objective and reduces change or treatment oriented goals; to
a secondary organizational concern.
The work of organizational analyst Donald Cressey
(1959;1960) is often cited in the literature with respect
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to the treatment-custody role conflict dilemma.

Unlike

Katz and Kahn (1966) and Etzioni (1961), Cressey (1960)

does not attempt to use prisons as examples of types of

organizations, but rather he tries to provide a thedry of
drganizatiQhs to explain the behavior that he observed
operating within the prison structure.

To develop his

prganizatiohal theory/; Gressey (1960) relied heavily on the
theory of bureaucracy developed by Blau (1956), Gouldner
(1954), and Merton (1949).
According to Cressey (1960), prisons differ from
factories and similar organizations on two fronts:
-

First,

the administrative hierarchies of prisons are organized
from the top down to the lowest level.

In factories there

are separate hierarchies of management personnel and
workers.

However in the prison, the lowest level of

^ employee is both a manager and a worker.

While the

correctional worker is managed by a system of hierarchy, at
the same time he has a responsibility to manage the inmate
:

who are in his charge.

Secondly, as prisons have grown in

size and the concepts of penology have changed, new
services and roles have been added to the organization
without regard for those existing services.

For example,

prison administrators have added various subdivisions, such
as educational services, prison industry, and treatment
goals to an organization that was primarily designed to
;V
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insure custodial control.

According to Cressey:

The structure of prisons provides for three principal
hierarchies--devoted respectively to keeping, using,
and serving inmates^—but not for the integration of
their divergent purposes. The separate organizations
concerned with keeping and with serving inmates, for
example are not merely overlapping, but have entirely
different and partly contradictory purposes (Cressey,
1960, p.79-80).
Therefore, those charged with the custodial
responsibilities typically retain control over the
organizational decision making, while each sub-unit or

division of the prison organization pursues its specific
goals without regard for^ or in conflict with the other

subunits of the organization.
Cressey (1960) further stressed that a fundamental
organizational problem in progressive modern contemporary

prisons is the overt directive to inflict punishment by
custodianship, while at the same time attempting to
maintain a program based on rehabilitation through

treatment.

For example, according to rehabilitation

theory, punitive restriction is by definition antagonistic
to reformation and rehabilitation.

Thus an institution

organized to inflict suffering, is somewhat contradictory
to an institution who cites treatment as a goal.
Therefore, if the theory of rehabilitation is followed,

some degree of conflict is inevitable for prisons who are

expected to inflict pain on criminals and at the same time
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to reform them by nonpunitive measures.

Administrators of

treatment-oriented prisons must attempt to work out a

system for reconciling their commitments to individualized
treatment, while at the same time maintaining a commitment
to their administrative position.

Administrators must rely

on guards and other nonprofessional employees for carrying
out administrative policy, which is more often than not, in
conflict with the professional treatment ideology.

Inevitably, the prison program becomes one in which the

nonprofessional employees, the custodians, must assist the
professional staff if this rehabilitative mission is to be
carried out.

However, when administrative rules are not

clearly formulated, when instructions are not understood,
and moreover the enforcement of rules cannot be achieved by

invoking punitive measures, a break down in the goals will
occur, and occupational role conflict is most certain to
surface within the organization.

Duffee (1975) suggests that the review of the prison

analyses conducted by Katz and Kahn (1966), Etzioni (1961),
and Cressey (1960) illustrate that though they are

different in viewpoint and concern, the authors conclusions

regarding the prison organization have more commonalities
than are they contradictory.

The basic differences in the

studies can be distinguished by the stated goals with which
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each study is structured.

More specifically, goals as

functions of the macro-social structure seem less effective

than goals as policy or structural constraints, it becomes

even more convincing when the purpose of the study is
differentiation among prisons.

While all three analysts do

agree that prisons should be studied as organizations that
change people, with the exception of Etzioni (1961), Katz
and Kahn (1966) and Cressey (1960) commonly agree that the
environmental-exchange is of utmost importance.

However,

only Cressey (1960) makes an attempt to classify this
environmental exchange in the literature. The study

conducted by Cressey (1960) does provide some understanding
and observation of the different styles of managerial

behavior and consequent staff and inmate reaction found in
the organizational structure.

For example, Duffee (1975)

suggests that the majority of the conflict Cressey (1960)
attributes to contradictory goals of prisons might be more
effectively, analyzed in terms of correctional managerial
practices which detract from the natural operation of open
correctional systems.

Therefore lending support for the

notion that prisons should be studied as open systems, in
which the internal activity of the prison organization is
directly related to its interaction with the environment.
Consequently, most prison managers whether in a custody or
treatment oriented institution fail to recognize the types
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of behavior that are most effective in an open system:

In the custodial prison, close surveillance seems to
have too costly a price in both officer and inmate
commitment to the achievement of order, which is

usually a political goal demanded by outsiders. In
the treatment prison, new treatment professionals have
been added to the organization at too high a price in
terms of treatment-custody conflict. In either of
these cases, the significant point is not the
impossibility of achieving the goals, but the
inaccurate implementation of goals by presently
available control and evaluation techniques (Duffee,
1975, p. 26).

Perhaps, as suggested by Duffee (1975), the failure of

prisons to attain treatment goals that have been assigned
to them is in many ways a reflection of the practical

absence of such goals on an operational level.

It is not

necessarily that any intrinsic conflict exists between
treatment and control goals, but rather, that there is

every reason to believe that prisons are primarily designed

and organized to pursue effective custodial control.

With

this in mind, the contemporary correctional organization
must be viewed an intricate part of the social, political,
and economic setting in which the organization functions.
Therefore, with all practical considerations noted, the

organization must be viewed as an open system.

Thus

identifying causes, and seeking alternative solutions to
correctional administrative problems certainly requires

effective management of resources both inside and outside
the formal structure of the official organization.
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Overall then, clearly stated goals and objectives, as
well as a creative concern for management, are not only

fundamentally important, but are crucial to the
establishment and successful implementation of any

treatment oriented program in the correctional setting

regardless of type or innovation. Historically speaking
however, prisons as formal organizations have really not

changed significantly.

Prisons were initially established

to provide custodial control, thus their basic structure
has changed little even though the goals they purport to
seek, such as treatment oriented goals, have changed

considerably.

In this respect, most examinations of prison

organizations fail to go significantly beyond the notion
that correctional failure is to be expected when the

organizations involved adopt organizational structures that

are in no way designed to facilitate prosocial changes in
the attitudes, values, and behavior of the inmate.

Failure

to successfully provide the rehabilitative goals thus
becomes the rule, and certainly not the exception.

Developing a theoretical framework for role conflict
Role Theory

Role conflict is a concept found in role theory.

The

contemporary conceptualization of role is the result of
developmental work by anthropologists, sociologists.
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psychologists, and numerous others.

Role theory was

developed within the broad theoretical perspective of
Symbolic Interactionism, which seeks to explain behavior in

terms of expectations held by the actors for behaviors
associated with specific positions, hot only for
themselves, but for others as well (Sigler, 1988).

Huiftah^^^>'

behavior, then, is learned during one's social experiences,

and can be defined by interactions with other persons
within the social structure.

There is however,

considerable generality in the various conceptualizations
of role.

In order to develop a single theoretical system,

Sarbin and Allen (1968) focused their research on a

systematic, comprehensive theoretical analysis of human
behavior from a social-psychological perspective, utilizing
the framework of social roles in an effort to develop a

general theory of role.
Role Theory Defined

Sarbin and Allen (1968) organized role theory around a
single major dependent variable, role enactment, and six
major independent variables: role expectation, role
location, role demands, role skills, self-congruence, and
audience.

According to Sarbin and Allen (1968), study of

the isolated individual has no place in role theory.

Thus

role enactment is the actions, or behavior, of a person, in
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a social interaction situation.

Interaction is critical to

the social role conceptualization of behavior.

The first

independent variable, role expectation, links role
enactment to the social structure.

They are the

cognitions, or rather the beliefs, expectancies,
understandings, and knowledge a person holds within his or
her position of the social structure.

Role expectations

serve as a standard, that is they specify for the role

performer, the performance held appropriate either by the
individual, or the group holding the expectation.
Sarbin and Allen (1968) point out that if an
individual is to survive as a member of society, he or she

must be able to locate their position in the social

structure.
critical.

Thus an understanding of ones role location is
Because social roles promote social

interactions, it is crucial that a person be able to assess

the position of the other person or persons in order to
locate his own position.

The third independent variable;

role demands, serves to limit the choice of roles the role

performer can choose or act upon.

Accordingly, once the

performer accurately locates the position of other
interactants, the range of possible role behaviors is
reduced from large to small.

For example, if a person

enters a school building, he can reduce the number of
individuals encountered to student, teacher, principal,
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secretary, or custodian.

The fourth independent variable

considered is an assessment of individual abilities, or

role skills.

Although individual aptitudes may vary, most

role skills are learned, and therefore can be improved.
The fifth independent variable that effects role
enactment is self-role congruence.

Self-role congruence

results from the compatible interaction of role and self.
The term ''^^self refers to the inferences the person makes
about the referent

(Sarbin & Allen, 1968 p. 522).

It

is a cognitive structure and therefore self is defined as,
"the experience of identity arising from a person's
interbehaving with things, body parts, and other persons"
(Sarbin & Allen, 1968 p. 522-523).

Self-role incongruence

occurs when a person's self is contradicted by his role
requirements, or when affirmative self-conceptions are
contradictory to the role the participant must occupy.

For

example, in the correctional environment, a correctional
officer who views him or herself as the custodial-

controller may feel that he or she has been placed in a

sub-servient position when assigned to an organizational
unit whose overall objective is treatment and not control.
The last major independent variable suggested by
Sarbin and Allen (1968) is the audience. Since an

individual can evaluate his or her own performance, he or

she can be both performer and audience at the same time.
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The term audience should not merely suggest the presence of

other people, but rather, "audience designates any social
situation in which role enactment of one or more persons is

the object of attehtion of one or more other persons, whose
presence may be real or imagined, contemporary or remote"
(Sarbin & Allen, 1968, p. 529).
effect of role enactment.

Audiences promote the

Audiences establish a sense of

reality for the performer once the performer has agreed to

and has accepted his or her role performance.

The audience

also provides the necessary cues or indicators which guide
the role location and role performance.

Moreover, the

audience by either accepting or rejecting the behavior
provides the backdrop for social reinforcement.

Finally,

the audience helps to maintain behavior over extended

periods of time.

Because an audience will develop certain

expectations for a role performer, role enactment tends to
remain constant with little deviation from the continued

expectations of the audience.

Thus the performer may find

it difficult to change his or her desired behavior unless a

geographical change occurs, or he or she is able to escape
the previous audience.
In Sarbin and Allen's (1968) overall general theory of

role, the author's attempt to answer what happens when role
expectations are not agreed upon, and also what happens

when self-role incongruence produces recognizable strain in

■ ■ '' ■i. :. .

- • ^

the participant(s).

Thus Sarbin and Allen (1968) further

define the concept of role by introducing and describing

two types of role conflict; inter-role conflict, and intrarole conflict.

When a person holds two or more positions

that involve different expectations for behavior in the

same context, that is with incompatible role expectations,
inter-role conflict occurs.

However, when two or more

persons hold different expectations for the same role, the
actor experiences intra-role conflict (Sarbin & Allen,

1968; Sigler 1988).

For example, inter-role conflict can

occur when an actor is both a correctional officer and a

relative, perhaps a cousin, to an incarcerated offender.
However, because intra-role conflict involves contradictory

expectations held by two or more groups regarding the same
role, it is different from inter^role conflict.

For

example, consider the role of the treatment staff in the
correctional setting.

The expectations of the custodial ■

staff, whose focus may be on security and control may
differ or conflict from the expectations of the inmates,
whose focus is on rehabilitation and release from prison.

Thus, conflict is inherent in the occupancy of the social

position because the role behavior expected by one group is
contrary to the expected behavior according to another
group.

According to Sarbin and Allen (1968), role conflict
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creates cognitive strain, which in turn leads to an
increase in behavior directed towards the resolution of the
role conflict.

Sarbin and Allen (1968) identified four

modes of adaptive responses: instrumental acts, attention

deployment, changing beliefs, and the use of tranquilizers
and releases.

Instrumental acts are behaviors aimed at

altering the world of occurrences which produced the
conflict, whether direct, or through indirect ritualistic
behavior. For example, taking medicine or seeing a

physician would directly deal with an illness, while prayer
or praying would have an indirect or ritualistic effect on
the world of occurrences.

Attention deployment involves

directing attention away from one conflicting event, or

both.

For example, a military chaplain (Burchard, 1954)

may reduce role conflict by looking at himself as a
chaplain when it comes to religious issues, and as a
military officer when dealing with military missions and

regulations.

Changing beliefs is another technique used to

reduce cognitive strain.

This implies that strain can be

reduced by reorganizing values or previously held beliefs
so that conflicting expectations will be perceived as

congruent.

And lastly, the use of tranquilizers and

releases may reduce anxiety, allowing the participant to
tolerate his or her situation, but it will not resolve the

conflicting situation.

Thus, Sarbin and Allen (1968)
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suggest that if these methods are not tried, or attempted,
"cognitive strain will persist, producing low job
satisfaction, high job related stress and tension, and

little to no confidence in the organization" (Sarbin &
Allen, 1968, p. 543).
ThRoretical Limitations

While Sarbin and Allen's (1968) general theory of role

does have utility, conceptual issues are a concern.

While

role conflict and role conflict resolution are incorporated

into the general theory of role, the two concepts have not
been well integrated into the theory. Sigler (1988),

applied the principles of Sarbin and Allen's (1968) concept
of inter-role conflict, and intra-role conflict in a study

examining the nature of role conflict in adult probation
and parole officers.

This empirical study was expected to

demonstrate high levels of role conflict due to a change in

policy recommending that the state's probation and parole
officers be trained as peace officers with year round

firearms qualification and training.

Prior to the change

in policy however, the "treatment role" of the officer had
been emphasized by the state.

While the change in policy

did not require the officers to wear their handguns while

on duty, the change in policy clearly emphasized that their
job function not only included treatment duties, but law
enforcement duties as well.

'
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According to the literature reviewed, intra-role

conflict was expected to be high, however the differences
found between self-perception, and the perception of the

; position by others, indicated a relatively low level of
, \ role conflict.

Those who perceived their role as law

enforcement tended to use their weapons more than those who

perceived their role as treatment.

Thus role conflict was

not strongly associated with weapons use.

According to

Sigler (1988) however, a possible explanation for this
phenomena is that those probation and parole officers who
remained employed may have chosen one of the possible

adaptation techniques used to reduce the role conflict,
. ■

thus minimizing the cognitive straih^ further suggesting

.

that those probation and parole officers who where unable
to adapt simply left the profession.

Or perhaps, "it is

possible that,this conflict only exists in the minds of
. outsiders, that what appears to be logical conflict, is
not, in fact, a conflict for line officers in the

performance of their duties" (Sigler, 1988, p.128).

Therefore, as suggested by Sigler, a lack of precision in

operational definitions must be addressed before the
confusion in the literature can be clarified.

Towards an Integrated Theory

Stryker and Statham (1985) suggest that alone, neither
symbolic interactionism theory or role theory possess the

intellectual and conceptual resources needed to construct

an adequate theory.

Although each theory has its strengths

and weaknesses, when taken together, they have the ability
to correct one another, and thus have the potential for

adequate theorizing that separately they lack.

The

strengths and weaknesses of Symbolic interactionism theory
can be characterized as:

Symbolic interactionism's strength is its ability to
conceptualize social actors who can construct their
lines of action individually and cooperatively and who
can also alter the social structural conditions

within which they act. Its weakness is its inadequate
conceptualization and analyses of the social
structural constraints, within which social action is
constructed and its inability to deal with stability
in individual and social behavior (Stryker &

Statham,1985, p. 313).

While the characteristic strengths and weakness of Role
theory are as follows:

Role theory's strength is its sophisticated
conceptualization of a differentiated social structure
within which action takes place and of the ways in
which structure organizes social behavior. Its
weakness is its relative inability to capture the

varying degree to which social behavior is constructed
under different structural circumstance and the ways
in which constructed behavior can alter social

structure (Stryker & Statham, 1985 p. 313).

Thus, while there are no apparent incompatibilities between
the two theories, as Stryker and Statham (1985) point out,
there are differences in interest and emphases.

While Role

theory is primarily interested in social organization,
basing its theoretical arguments on the structure and
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functioning of complex social organizations, symbolic ,

interactionism is primarily interested in personal
brganization, disorganization, socialization, and the
interaction itself.

;

According to Stryker and Statham (1985), a strategy

for iritegration lies in their common dependence on the
concept of role.

That is, role explains the social

structure as conceptualized by role theory, and the social
person as conceptualized by symbolic interactionism.

Thus,

Stryker and Statham (1985) suggest that a theoretical

framework is required that "facilitates movement from the
level of social structure to the level of person, and vice
yersa, as well as explanatory principles articulating the
two levels that reflect the inherent complexity of both"
(Stryker & Statham, 1985, p.311).

A well developed theory

is one that recognizes the ways in which individual

behavior, social interaction, and the social person are
constrained by the social structure, as well as the ways
that individuals can redefine their behaviors, either

individually or collectively, to the point of altering the

structures within which they act.
Definitive Research Studies

in a study of institutional delinquency treatment,

Weber (1957) noted that conflicts emerge when professionals
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(treatment staff) and non-professionals (custodial staff)

attempt to bring their specialties together.

That is,

Weber (1957) found that value orientations, statuses and

roles, and ideas regarding delinquency cause and treatment
differed among the two groups.

While some degree of

cooperation was evident between the two groups, conflicts
did however exist.

The professionals and non-professionals

held different values regarding their own work as well as

others.

■

The professionals stressed humanitarianism and

service for themselves, and viewed the non-professionals as

a simple group of people, hard-working, good-intentioned,
and as strict disciplinarians.

The non-professionals

however, emphasized kindness, firmness, and hard work as

necessary qualities for working with delinquents, and
generally viewed the professionals as pseudo-intellectual
and theoretical.

According to Weber (1957), many conflicts occurred
over the divergent ideas of statuses and roles.

The

professionals thought of themselves as being responsible :
for the study of delinquents for diagnostic and planning

purposes.

While the professionals did recognize that the

\ non-professionals had some duties in connection with
diagnostic studies and program planning, for the most part
these duties were viewed as minor. ; Likewise, although the

non-professionals did concede the diagnostic duties to the

professionals, Overall/ they believ^^

that diagnosis had

only general implications in shaping a boy's program.

;

Thus, the non-^professionals Were reluctant to cohcede bhe
; advisory of consultation role to the professionals.

Weber (1957) found that conflicts between the groups
created a system of telationship

that became so

dishefmoniOtis and disotganized that : construetive
interaction among the staff was nearly impossible. ^ Both
professional and non-professional groups were disturbed by
the ongoing internal frictions.

At times, "dissensions

pitted the vocational teachers and maintenance workers

against the cottage parents and the social workers against

the psychologists and psychiatrists" (Weber, 1957, p. 37)
Accordingly, staff members in their efforts to adapt and
adjust to the work environment, often assumed maladjusted
behaviors as coping mechanisms.

In the end, Weber (1957)

found that these ongoing staff conflicts frequently did

more damage to the delinquent, than did it provide for
constructive treatment. Therefore, Weber (1957) argued that

the division of personnel into "professional" and "non-

professional" categories not only accentuates the

: y

■

differences between the two groups, but fosters and

encourages organizational conflict.

Thus creating a

- significant barrier towards effective interaction between

, ■ group members.
'i.
■

j'
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Poole and Regoli (1983) conducted an empirical,study
to assess the linkage between increased

professionalization, and the degree to which one

experiences role conflict, work alienation, and anQmia.
Data for the project came from the responses of 84 of 90

(93.3%) mid-level supervisors working in six correctional
institutions in one Midwestern state.

Poole and Regoli

(1983) hypothesized that as an organization's members

become more professional, the likelihood that they will
encounter role conflict, work alienation and anomih, should
increase.

Moreover, this hypothesis suggests there is

incompatibility between two organizational variables,
formalization and professionalization.

That is,

"formalization is an organizationally induced process for

controlling behavior while professionalization is a

nonorganizationally derived one.

Thus, workers perceiving

themselves as professionals and working within a formalized
environment are likely to experience maladies, such as role

conflict, work alienation, and anomia" (Poole & Regoli,
1983, p. 63).

In sum, Poole and Regoli (1983) concluded that the

level of professionalism does have some effect on each of
the variables studied.

Conflict is likely to develop

between workers whose tasks are associated with divergent

goals.

While some mid-level managers are highly educated,
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trained, and middle class, others tend to have little
formal education, only minimal training, and have lower-

class origins.

Thus Poole and Regoli suggest (1983) that a

major bifurcation exists along the professional-

nonprofessional lines within the prison organization.
Therefore, mid-level managers are likely to adopt negative
attitudes and behaviors that adversely affect interstaff

relatiohs, staff-inmate; relations, and the stated goals of

the organization.

Overall then, Poole and Regoli (1983)

argue that the introduction of treatment goals requires a
larger staff to participate in program planning and
implementation.

Thus improved management techniques, the

development of individualized programs for inmates,

heightened participation and increased discretionary use

and power are all issues that require further attention if
organizational policies are to be carried out effectively.
Hepburn and Albonetti (1980) conducted an empirical
examination of the treatment-custody dilemma among

correctional staff by distributing self-administered

questionnaires to all the treatment and custody staff
within each of Missouri's six correctional facilities

for adult males.

Of the 751 persons to whom the questions

were distributed, 518 persons returned the questionnaires,

thus representing 69% of the sample.

According to Hepburn

and Albonetti, the ntajority of prisons attempt to

incorporate, although in varying degrees, the conflicting,

often incompatible goals of custody and treatment.

Thus to

the extent that the role expectations from these goals are

in conflict, it is likely that individuals performing both
roles will experience role conflict.

Hepburn and Albonetti (1980) tested three hypotheses

pertaining to role conflict.

First, they hypothesized that

the level of role conflict would be significantly greater

among staff in less secure or treatment prisons than among
staff in more secure or custody prisons.

Secondly, it was

hypothesized that the level of role conflict would be
Significantly greater among treatment staff than among

custody staff.

And lastly, it was hypothesized that the

higher the role conflict, the lower the level of job
satisfaction and the higher the level of punitiveness.

The overall findings suggested that role conflict was

found to be significantly higher among staff at the less
custodial, minimum security prisons than at the more

custodial, maximum security prisons.

Secondly, the authors

concluded that the level of role conflict was significantly

higher among treatment staff than among custodial staff

regardless of institution type.

And lastly, regression

analysis confirmed that the level of role conflict
correlates negatively with the level of job satisfaction.
According to Hepburn and Albonetti (1980), although
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bivariate analyses did provide support for each hypotheses,

subsequent analyses indicated that role conflict is more
likely to be the product of the organizational goals of the
institutiDn than of the treatment or custody staff

positions within the institution.

Thus Hepburn and

Albohetti (1980) argue that perceptual adjustments to role
conflict have been ignored in the literature, suggesting
that attitudes toward the organization, toward the job,

toward fellow personnel, and toward the clients warrant

further investigation.

Moreover, "empirical efforts should

draw upon the organizational literature to focus more

sharply the issue of role conflict and the factors which

specify its impact" (Hepburn & Albonetti, 1980, P• 457).
Wheeler (1961) conducted an empirical study to examine
role conflict between inmates and staff at a state prison.

The study was designed to examine the degree of conflict
between inmates and staff in their privately expressed

conceptions of appropriate conduct in the institution, and
the differences in perception by inmates and staff

regarding the attitudes that personnel and inmates are
believed to have about appropriate conduct.

The results

indicated that there is less conflict between inmates and

staff on a private attitudinal level than is typically
reported on the basis of sole observation.

However, as

Wheeler (1961) suggests, the social organization of the
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institution operates to create and encourage a perception
of severe conflict in role expectations.

Thus, "these

perceptions guide the behavior of members of the

organization, and are therefore an important force in the
life of the correctional community" (Wheeler, 1961, p.

230),

Furthermore, "since the bias in perception of social

roles is a product of the institution's social structure,

changes in the perception of those roles require changes in
the social organization of the institution" (Wheeler, 1961,

p. 230).

In sum, while Wheeler (1961) reported that the

inmates, custodial staff and treatment staff shared similar

perceptions of the inmate code. Wheeler (1961) reported
considerable discrepancy between inmates' perceptions of
inmates' attitudes and the attitudes privately expressed by

the inmates, thus suggesting that members of a group often

misperceive the attitudes and behaviors of their fellow
group members.

Following the premise of Wheeler's (1961) study of the
inmate subculture, Kaufman (1981) derived the following

hypothesis regarding prison officers' attitudes and

perceptions of; attitudes: "Among prison officers, perceived
group norms differ substantially and systematically from
the views actually expressed by group members.

The nature

of the misperception is for,officers to be perceived as low
''inmate/treatment sympathetic' than they report themselves
'■ ■ ■ 51
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to be" (Kaufman, 1980, p.274).

After examining the

attitudes of a sample of Connecticut prison officers toward
inmates and treatment programs, Kaufman (1980) found that

officers exhibit substantial mispefception of the beliefs
and attitudes of their fellow officers. That is, officers

often perceive their colleagues as being less sympathetic
to inmate and treatment needs than do they self-report.

Furthermore, officers who maintain sympathetic attitudes

view themselves as isolated from the unsympathetic officer
group, while officers holding unsympathetic attitudes view

themselves as holding the mainstream of opinion regardless
of majority view.

Kaufman (1980) argues that the findings;

of this study suggest that although individuals are, in
fact, diverse in their attitudes, characters, and interest,

they will often take refuge in their own group, thus

forming polarities within the institution.

:

Once group

norms become apparent, solidarity within the subculture
becomes a way of survival and freedom of expression becomes

restricted, thus a heightened sense of conflict within the
organization is created.

In support of Kaufman's (1981) original findings,
researchers Cullen, Lutze, Link and Wolfe (1989), conducted

empirical reseaich in ah effott to determine the extent to
which rehabilitation has retained support among
correctional employees, specifically among front line

■
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custodial officers.

Their findings suggested that although

maintaining order is a core feature of the officer's role,

officers are not entirely resistant to potential prison
treatment programs.

Thus contrary to the authoritative

custodial view, the study suggests that some officers have
a positive attitude towards human services or

rehabilitative orientation.

However, although officers as

individuals embrace a rehabilitative orientation to their

work, they overestimate the degree to which other officers
endorse custody as the preferred mode of interaction with
inmates.

Therefore this "pluralistic ignorance" serves to

reinforce those officers who focus on custodial concerns

while in the company of other officers.
Rice (1973) conducted a study to explore the
feasibility of using attitude measurement as a method of

predicting inmate behavior.

More specifically, the

instrument, referred to as the Rehabilitation in

Correctional Settings Attitude Scale (RIGS) was used to

predict inmate and noninmate status from of a sample of 166
state prison inmates, 130 county jail inmates, 65
correctional workers, 20 deputy sheriffs, 21 members of
civic organizations, and 13 members of a drag-race club.

Using a multiple discriminant function to generate
equations for prediction, group membership was ultimately

predicted with a high degree of accuracy.
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Inmates were

correctly classified from non-inmates in 88 percent of the
cases, while noninmates were correctly classified in 86
percent of the cases.

The results of the study conducted

by Rice (1973) suggest that inmates are perhaps more
estranged from society and self-centered in their attitudes
than are noninmates.

Thus, Rice (1973) concluded that

attitude measures are useful in not only classifying
inmates, but are potentially useful as a method of

evaluating correctional treatment programs and training
methods.

.

Robinson, Porporino and Simourd (1996) conducted a

comparative analyses to observe relevant differences in

attitudinal variables between occupational groupings in the
correctional environment.

The study compared various

categories of correctional staff on a range of measures
using a sample of employees who participated in a survey
conducted by Correctional Service of Canada.

The sample

consisted of 658 employees, with an 86.8% response rate
from those subjects who were randomly selected to

participate.

The study included attitudinal measures

pertaining to correctional issues and a diverse range of
work adjustment measures typically employed in
organizational research, such as, job satisfaction, stress,
organizational commitment and career orientations.

The

purpose of the study was to identify the various subunits

who would be more likely to benefit from increased
development and training initiatives.

Occupational groupings were collapsed into six groups:
Administrative, Professionals (teachers, psychologists,
medical personnel), Correctional Supervisors (unit

managers), Labor/Support (secretaries, clerks, ect.).
Correctional Officers, and Case Management(case managers
and parole officers in the community).

Measures for this

study were organized into five groups: attitudes toward the

organization, attitudes toward offenders, job satisfaction,
work orientation, and job performance.

Tests for the

differences across the six occupational groups were
examined using multivariate analysis of variance.

According to Robinson, Porporino, and Simourd (1996),

the most salient finding was that correctional officers
were significantly different from most other groups on the

majority of comparisons.

Correctional officers showed the

lowest levels of organizational commitment, the highest
levels of skepticism regarding organizational change, were

least positive about careers in corrections and

rehabilitation of offenders, possessed the lowest level of
job satisfaction, were least involved in their jobs, and
were described as having the poorest work habits and

overall job performance.

Professionals and administrative

employees possessed the most positive attitudes towards the
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organization, and the professionals had the highest soores
on the human service orientation scale, and were also among

those who reported a high level of job satisfaction.

Overall, the findings suggest that organizational

commitment was found to vary as a function of the
occupational role.

Occupations which had less contact with

the offenders reported higher levels of organizational
commitment than did those staff members who had more

frequent contact. .

In a Study conducted by Sechrest and Josi (1996), face
to face staff interviews were conducted and used to probe

the interaction between treatment program staff and
custodial staff in an institutionally based substance abuse

treatment program.

The overall findings suggested that the

"differing goals and individual backgrounds of the two
factions can facilitate an adversarial jwe versus them'

attitude; a situation that has historically been a problem
in correctional institutions" (Sechrest & Josi, 1996, p.

169).

Overall the implications of the study conducted by

Sechrest and Josi suggest that the initiation and

implementation of a drug treatment program within the
correctional setting requires a great deal of cooperation
between the treatment staff and the custodial staff.

Thus

the attitudes, values, beliefs, and perceptions of the

treatment providers, custodial officers, and clients are
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not only crucial, but are fundamental to the overall
success of an institutionally based treatment program.
Role Conflict in Corrections

Numerous studies in the literature have focused on

role conflict within the correctional organization (Weber,

1957; Hepburn & Albonetti, 1980; Hepburn, 1983; Poole &

Regoli, 1983; Sechrest & Josi, 1996); including studies
that place emphasis on the attitudes, beliefs, and

perceptions of the inmate and staff (Wheeler, 1961; Rice,
1973; Kaufman, 1981), and

other stress related syndromes

in the correctional environment (Cheek & Miller, 1983;

Whitehead & Lindquest, 1986; Long, Shouksmith, Voges &
Roache, 1986; Patterson, 1992).

Although conflict in the

correctional institution comes in many forms, often the
conflict is the result of tension between the correctional

officers and inmates, correctional officers and treatment

staff, correctional officers and administration, and those
conflicts which occur between the treatment staff and

inmates.

With the many changes in correctional management

mandated by a series of Supreme Court decisions, the job of
the correctional officer has changed considerably (Sigler,

1988).

Often the correctional officer is placed in

essential, but sometimes contradictory roles, such as,

caretaker, counselor, diplomat, supervisor, disciplinarian

or crisis manager (Sechrest & Josi, 1998).
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While today's

correctional officer must focus on the needs of the

inmates, he or she must also focus on security, thus

creating somewhat of a dichotomy for the officer•

;,

The conflict between inmates and custodial staff have

become increasingly complicated with the addition of

;

treatment personnel whose philosophical objectives often
diverge from that of the custodial staff, . An institution
with three sub-units of differing attitudes, interests, and

values, severely limit the ability of the organization to
define or achieve its stated goals and objectives.

Therefore, it is suggested that individual ideologies are

often effected by the position one occupies within an
organization.

Weiss (1972), noted the potential impact of

staff attitudes and perceptions.

According to Weiss,

program participants come into the program with beliefs,
values, habits, and ideas that may be in conflict with the

mission or guidelines of the program.

Thus, these pre

existing notions or attitudes may have a detrimental effect
on the implementation of program services.

Duffee

and O'Leary (1971) pointed out that programs are often

influenced depending on which of the competing correctional

philosophies dominate the organization; restraint,
rehabilitation, reform, or reintegration.

And further

more. Miller (1973),■ suggested that abstract beliefs and

assumptions can significantly effect the operations of
.

'■ ■

■■

■

58

:■ ■

7

programs, especially when the objectives are unclear at
implementation.

Conflicting Roles
The Custodia] Staff

The most important consideration for the custodial

staff is to fulfill their specific job duties with minimal
interference.

Typically,

this means strict enforcement of

the prison rules with inmate violators dealt with in a
swift and precise manner (Wolk & Hartmann, 1996).

However,

in today's correctional institution, security, order
maintenance, and rule enforcement are certainly not the
only functidns of the custodial staff.

The role of the

correctional officer today requires at least some
understanding for the provision of human services.
However, in an institution that was predominately designed

for custody and punishment, the delivery of human services
is often in direct conflict with the overall goals of the

organization.

Thus, given a situation without preparation,

or inadequate training, the custodial staff often find
themselves in an ambiguous position with conflicting
ideologies and goals.
According to Hepburn (1989), a direct source of role
ambiguity occurs when custodial staff are expected to
preform divergent roles, as when expected to serve both
treatment and custodial functions at the same time.
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While

treatment goals call for personal relationships,

discretionary rule enforcement, and helping behaviors,
custodial goals require impersonal relationships, full and

uniform rule enforcement and controlling behaviors.

Thus

conflict occurs when the duties of service delivery
encourage the development of personal relationships in a
structural organization that maximizes detached, impersonal

relationships. And yet another source of ambiguity exists
when the role itself contains directives that are vague or
contradictory.

In other words, custodial staff are

expected to exercise a high degree of judgment during job
performance, but yet are subject to disciplinary action if
they permit the prisoners to violate the official rules and
procedures of the prison.
Although the transformation from punishment objectives

to service delivery objectives is seemingly formidable, a
portion of the literature is supportive of such a
transformation (Lombardo, 1982), thus further suggesting a
redefinition of the correctional "security" officer, to the
more appropriate title of human "services" officer or

provider.

In a study conducted by Hepburn and Knepper

(1993), empirical evidence suggested that job satisfaction
was significantly greater in human services-oriented
program when compared to its counterpart, the traditional

custody-oriented institution.
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Further lending support for

the notion that the human services model holds promise of a
more humane treatment environment, than does the
traditional correctional model.

However, while the human

services concept does sound good in theory, the practical

implementation of an overall human services philosophy into
the traditional correctional organization is far less
promising. Generally, prisons are highly formal,
structured, coercive organizations.

Thus any expansion of

the humanistic model could be considered unrealistic unless

the overall structure of the organization is changed to
accommodate the delivery of human services.

Otherwise,

conflicting goals, role ambiguity, and dissonance between
staff members will likely continue to dominate within the

structure of the prison organization.
The

Treatment Staff

The most important consideration for the treatment
staff is a program that not only identifies the needs of
its clients, but one which fosters resocialization and
enhances the lives of its clients.

However, in an

environment which emphasizes punishment over

rehabilitation, providing treatment can become an
undaunting task for the counselor.

While most therapists

have worked in a bureaucracy, most have not worked in the
prison bureaucracy (Wolk and Hartman, 1996 ).

Not unlike

the custodial staff, in the institution the counselor is
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both an adversary and advocate, caught between the
dualistic role of therapist and keeper.

:

differing value orientations

. arnohg the vtreatj^ent staff can and do have a dramatic effect
on, the/conflict's

hostilities found among the various

staff members in the correctional setting.

For example, in

the custodial institution, which gives primary attention to

security and custody issues, correctional officers will
typically control the organization, or at least will have
more influence than do the treatment specialists.

However,

in treatment-oriented facilities, the reverse is often

found.

Moreover, Zald (1962) found that there is generally

more intrastaff conflict in treatment oriented facilities
than are there in institutions that emphasize custodial
concerns.

That is, when counselors, educators, case

managers, psychologists and other treatment related staff
have divergent views regarding correctional philosophy,

intense competition and conflicting attitudes are likely to
emerge within the group.

Thus, serious conflict between

treatment oriented employees can arise when there is

disagreement over treatment objectives and goals.
. The Inmate

Because no one combination of characteristics have

been found to explain the behavior of the average

substance-abusing inmate, developing a treatment program to
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address the diverse needs of the inmate can be difficult.

While inmates do differ in treatment needs/ their are some

commonalities regarding their beliefs and attitudes toward
treatment.

Wolk and Hartman (1996) suggest that the mdst

important consideration for the inmate is their release
date, thus any program that pushes back their release will
be viewed negatively.

Furthermore/ a treatment program

which threatens the accessibility of privileges can become

suspect.

Inmates are typically protective of their limited

privileges, such as visitS/ phone calls, and paid job
opportunities.

Moreover, a program that encourages the

elimination of the inmate code could place the inmate at

risk within the greater population of prison.

Inmates

learn to accept and live by the various codes of the

prison, thus they adopt those attitudinal and behavior

patterns which facilitate acceptance into the prison
environment.

Much has been written in the literature regarding
the effects of

prisonization (Clemmer, 1940). Whether you

view the inmate subculture from the deprivation model
(Sykes, 1958), or the importation model (Irwin & Cressey, :

1962), it is generally agreed that the effects of
confinement may prove counter-productiye to any prosocial
change-oriented goals one might wish to obtain in the
correctional setting.

Thomas and Peterson (1977) suggest
63

that when prisons remain primarily committed to insuring
custodial control over inmates, they unintentionally foster

the emergence of an oppositional inmate subculture, which
in turn places value on procriminal behavior.

Therefore,

it is not unusual for inmates to respond negatively to any :
staff-initiated efforts designed to promote prosocial
behavior.

When criminal values dominate the inmate system,

it seems likely that many inmates will be pulled in a
direction of criminalization, rather than resocializaton.

The Custody-Treatment Dilemma

:

The correctional system as an organization has often

,

been described as having a "split" personality, that is, on
one hand it looks towards the direction of punishment and

custody, but on the other, it also focuses in a direction
of rehabilitation and treatment (Jarvis, 1978).

While

these two organizational goals may seem contradictory, it
has been suggested that custody and treatment, are in

reality a relationship of mutual dependence, in .which
custody is a necessary condition of treatment.

Moreover,

it is argued that the institutional setting must be one of
internal order, first representing safety and security
needs before effective treatment can be provided (Dilulio,
1987).

However, while this is a valid consideration, the .

organizational structure of the prison is quite complex.
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and interorganizational conflict is far too common to
simply assume that conflicting ideologies are a necessary

evil of the correctional organization.

Conflicting staff

philosophies/ agendas, and differing objectives can
influence and create tensions at all levels of the

;hierarchial structure of the prison organization.

Thus,

and as a consequence, those bifurcations which exist among
the correctional staff often produce a dubious effect on
the inmates with whom the staff are there to manage

(Duffee, 1980).

,

1

Thomas and Peterson (1977) argue that treatment

programs in correctional institutions, though very well
designed and implemented, are likely candidates for failure
unless organizational commitment to the treatment is
sufficiently strong that basic alterations in the structure
are effected.

More specifically, because security and

custody tend to retain a superordinate-subordinate
relationship in the hierarchy of organizational goals, very
little actually changes for the inmate, treatment then,

simply becomes another component of a formal and rigid
structure.

However, when treatment goals become the

primary focus of the organization, the formal structure
must make an adjustment to reflect the overall change in
goals.

Accordingly, the autonomy of the treatment staff

increases, centralized power diminishes, custodial

:

orientations become decentralized, and'the daily operations

within the prison become less routinized thus reflecting an
overall

humanitarian environment. However, without a

concerted effort to focus on realistic organizational

change, the structure Of the organization will continue to

foster ambiguous role expectations and dissonance between
the various actors within the organization.

In sum, one

draws the inescapable conclusion that unless practitioners

are willing to focus on creative organizational change,
role conflict will remain active within the organizational
context of the institution.
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CHAPTER FIVE

Methodology

In conducting the program evaluation of the RSAT

program, researchers from California State Univeristy, San
Bernardino collected data that would allow the researchers

to evaluate the program in two ways, both process and

impact,.

The process evaluation is to provide information

for program monitoring, tracking, and process assessments

using existing data for up to 151 clients for the period
from program admission (October, 1998) through August 31,
2000.

The impact evaluation will look at recidivism for

all program admissions-, and further compare program

removals with program graduates.

Access to recidivism data

was facilitated by the Riverside County Sheriff's
Department.

To augment the ongoing process evaluationv additional
staff data was collected to obtain information about

potential treatment/custody goal conflict that may be,
existing within the program.

Moreover, it was felt that a

thorough process evaluation should include a comprehensive
analysis of those variables, which perhaps, might add

insight into any level of dissonance or role conflict found
operating within the RSAT program.
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A 17 item survey

questionnaire was developed and administered to both the
custodial and treatment staff to further accentuate,

examine, and explain any potential program changes,
failures, or successes.

Thus, while successful client

program performance (based on retention and recidivism)
measures, as well as basic demographic, background and

descriptive information will be interpreted and reported
within the scope of this study, the focus of this study
will remain within the context of the original stated

research questions, referring to those variables that are
associated with role conflict, and the incompatible goals
of treatment and custody.

Research Design

Using a quasi-experimental design, key variables were
examined by obtaining data from those participahts familiar
with the RSAT program.

For the RSAT treatment staff, data

was collected in eight broad areas that included background

and training information, perspectives on services

provided, level of job difficulty, job related level of

stress, perceptions of the treatment pfocess/ descriptions
of staff perspectives on their inmate resident population,
descriptions of staff perspectives on the custodial staff,
their relationship with personnel assigned to other areas

of the prison, their recommendations for improving the

program, and lastly, their perceptions regarding the
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incompatibility of treatment and custodial goals in an
institutional setting.

For the Riverside; County Corrections Deputies,

questions were asked regarding training, circumstances

leading to program involvement, comparisons between working
with this treatment program and a more routine assignment,

their working relations with the RSAT treatment staff

personnel and with custodial staff not assigned to the RSAT
program, their recommendations for improving the program,

job related level of stress, and lastly, their perceptions
regarding the sometimes conflicting responsibility of

providing custody and control, while at the same time
rehabilitating the offender.
Data which reflect the client or inmate population

will be reported to provide a thorough understanding of all

groups participating in the RSAT program.

Client data not

only include background information, but also describe
client perceptions toward the custodial and treatment
staff, both at intake and when exiting the RSAT program.
Additional data obtained included relevant information

regarding program termination. .
Sample

This study used convenience sampling, which is a non

random type of sampling.

In essence, this study will rely

on voluntary information from available subjects who have ,
■'
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participated in the RSAT program.

There are no set rules

for the sample size, as the researcher will be looking for

quality more than quantity.

Because it is a non-

probability sample, a major weakness of convenience
sampling is that the researcher cannot generalize his or
her findings to the general population. However, for the

purpose of this study, using this paradigm will not only
enable researchers to make recommendations about the

existing program, but will allow the research to either
'include and/or exclude factors that could potentially

improve the quality of existing services.

Client participants are among those individuals who
have been referred by the court to participate in the RSAT

program.

To date, researchers have accumulated data for

151 inmates who have participated in the program.

Custodial staff participants are employees of the Riverside
County Sheriff's Department, and are among those who have
had direct contact with both the treatment staff, and the

inmates participating in the RSAT program.

Twenty

custodial staff survey questionnaires were delivered to the
institution and seventeen were returned, with a 85% return

rate.

Treatment staff participants include four of those

individuals who provide a variety of services to the
inmates, such as counseling and substance abuse treatment,

and are employed by the Riverside County Department of
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Mental Health Substance Abuse Program,

Data Collectipn and Instrumentation
All inmate data is the result of an ongoing proceas

evaluation being conducted by researchers at California

State University, San Bernardino (CSUSB),

Moreover, all

inmate data presented in this study was collected by a team

of experienced researchers from the Criminal Justice
Department at CSUSB.

A variety of data gathering

techniques were used to collect data for inmates.
Additional instrumentation was done as necessary to capture

key variables, thus participant and staff process ;
evaluation forms were developed for this purpose.

Four

areas for data collection were used to create the data

base.

1.

They are as follows:

AdmiSSI on/Baseline Data.

Data from existing Sheriff's

Department and treatment program records were coded for
each participant because they were readily available
after completion by program staff.

It was assumed that

these readily available data would include demographics
(age, education, family), and available program

performance measures (e.g.,■employment, education,
G.E.D completions) ,
gj

Pror.oss Data

(Program Performance) .

Researchers from

; CSUSB used data collection forms and surveys currently
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• used by program staff, that wer;e:designed

theV

treatment plan and to assess program effectiveness.
This inci'uded client contact, conformance to prpgram
rules, evidence of misbehavior in the program, and

staff estiirtstes of program prbgfeSs and Success
Additional data collection included staff and

participant responses to participant and staff surveys

designed to assess the effectiyehe?s of prdgram :
activities, they were as follows:

a.

Completion of a "Staff Survey" by RSAT treatment
staff that was designed to ask questions about
the overall effectiveness of the program and

areas needing improvement.

These surveys were to

be completed at program inception and at various
times during the program evaluation.

b.

Completion of a participant attitude and process
Survey by offenders at admission and release,
was included to ask questions about the

usefulness of the program in stopping drug use,
the parts of the program that were most

successful, what should be improved upon or added

to the program, self esteem improvement measures,
and an evaluation of the program facility.

To

ensure confidentiality, surveys would be

given directly to evaluation staff or placed in
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the mail by the participant for delivery to
research staff at CSUSB.

3.

Prnare.s.s/Fnl 1 ow np.

RSAT records, staff reports, and

intake and exit surveys would provide the primary basis
for evaluating offender progress in the program,
including treatment summaries and documents.

4.

Termination.

Reporting forms were supplied for use by

staff when program participation was termina.ted.
While ongoing data collection has generated a rather

large data base for the inmate participants, which includes

a significant number of variables, for the purpose of this
study data obtained from the Intake Attitude Survey will be
emphasized in this report.

This particular attitude survey

is designed to measure participants attitudes and selfesteem for certain target concepts, therefore it will be

useful for this study.

The survey questionnaire includes a

self attitude inventory and additional questions that look

at various aspects of participant perceptions of self,

policeman, work, crime, education, treatment staff,
correctional officers, and violence.

The attitude survey

used for this study was adapted from the Self-Attitude

Inventory (SAI), as designed by Bennett, Sorensen, and

Forshay (1971), which is a modified version of the selfesteem inventory developed by Coopersmith (1967).

The

scale is a paper-and pencil test with statements about the
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respondent which he/she is asked to mark "like me" or
"unlike me."

The original version was prepared for

adolescents, and it has been redesigned to measure the

self-esteem of both juveniles and adults, especially those

at-risk, on probation, or being processed by social service
agencies or the criminal justice system.
Original reliability estimates that were reported by
;Bennett et al. are quite adequate.

The items have content

validity and both Coopersmith (1967) and Bennett et al.
report high relationships between their version and ratings
of high self-esteem.

According to Brodsky and Smitherman

(1981), the Coopersmith (1967) version has shown utility
- and the Bennett et al. (1971) version of the SAI

demonstrates potential usefulness as an indicator of selfesteem for probationers, inmates, and parolees.

The

reliability is good on the Bennett et al. version and seems

to be a promising mechanism for the area of criminal
justice data gathering.

Content validity appears

satisfactory because of the SAI's developmental
relationship with the Coopersmith (1967) inventory.
Bennett's (1971) 50 item version of the SAI has been

modified.

Based on reliability analysis results, the SAI

was reduced to a 35 item scale.

This 35 item SAI has in

fact demonstrated good reliability for at-risk juveniles,
and this version has worked well with adults receiving
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substance abiise treatment services in corrections and in

drug court ptograms.

To further target key concepts,

.

additional Likert type questions were added to the attitude
survey.

inmates were asked to rate each target concept by

indicating whether they "strongly agree", "agree",

"disagree", or "strongly disagree" with the item.

Questions were formatted, for example, in the following
manner: "How I feel about treatment staff....I feel

treatment staff are fair?". Information obtained from these

target concepts will be useful as they gather data

regarding inmate perceptions toward the custodial and
treatment staff, both at intake and when exiting the
program.

Due .to access limitations within the :facility,

'

researchers were hot able to conduct face-to-face

.interviews with the custodial and treatment staff.

Therefore, two exploratory survey questionnaires were selfConstructed to measure key variables for this study.

Though similar, a separate questionnaire was generated for
the custodial and treatment, staff.

While each

:questiQnnaife. was slightly different, question development
was appropriate for the respective groups.

The survey

instrument was derived from a set of open-ended questions

that were used.in a study conducted by Sechrest and Josi

(1996). In the. Sechrest . and Josi (1996,) study, : open-ended•
"■

.;

■'

15.

■

■'

■ ■ ■ ■ ■• ' :

.

questions were designed, to probe the interaction betwesn
treatment staff and custodial staff in an institutionally
based substance abuse treatment program.

Items were chosen

from the Sechrest and Josi (1996) questionnaire for their

face validity by a team of experienced researchers and were
then transformed from open-ended questions into measurat"^®
scales.

The survey questionnaires developed for the

custodial and treatment staff were reviewed several times
to address issues of clarity, double meaning, and to

further remove any researcher bias in the construction of
the instrument.

To add validity to the survey, and to

remove any apparent weaknesses in the instrument, a pre
test of the "treatment staff survey" was conducted with
several members of RSAT treatment program.

RSAT treatment

personnel who are knowledgeable in this area were able to

provide valuable feedback to further improve the quality
and the reliability of the instrument.

Likert type scales are generally considered an

appropriate method for measuring subjective indicators,
such as attitudes and opinions.

Therefore, the majority of

the questions found on the custodial and treatment staff
surveys are patterned in this format.

The questionnaire

consists of 17 items with a flexible range of choice. While

there are a few yes/no items on the survey, for most'

questions a continuum of choices are provided, such as,
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strongly agree to strongly disagree, negative to positive,
not fair to fair.

The scales are designed to capture and

reflect custodial and treatments staff opinions on a

variety of dependent variables, such as, level of stress
when working with the RSAT program as compared to a more

routine assignment, level of difficulty when working with
RSAT participants versus non-program participants,

perceptions regarding the conflicting responsibilities of
rehabilitation versus custody and control, role conflict

among staff members, and staff perceptions regarding the
overall effectiveness of the program.

The custodial staff and treatment staff survey

questionnaires were hand delivered to the Banning
Correctional Facility by this researcher.

Program

facilitators administered the questionnaires to

participants for completion on a voluntary basis. Responses
were confidential, and at no time will participants be 
identified.

To further ensure confidentiality, after

completing the forms, staff participants were asked to
return the questionnaire in an attached envelope to the
Project Director, CSUSB, via U.S. mail.
In all instances, findings will be reported in

aggregate form, and no participants (inmate, custodial, or
treatment staff) were identified in this research study.

All data derived from the survey questionnaires were placed
77

in an automated system for computer analysis using accepted
statistical techniques.

RSAT inmates have signed informed

consent agreements to participate in this research, and
strict adherence to confidentiality was maintained in this

research in accordance to the guidelines established by the
Institutional Review Board (IRE) of California State

University, San Bernardino.
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CHAPTER SIX

Data Analysis

The purpose of this study was to yield information
about those factors producing treatment-custody role
conflict within the institutional setting.

More

specifically, identifying program components which
facilitarte dissonance, disharmony, and ambiguity among the
keygroups of a residential substance abuse treatment

program can only contribute to our knowledge of program

design and implementation.

The information obtained from

this study will be helpful in evaluating the effectiveness
of a residential substance abuse treatment program in the
institutional setting.
Statistical Methods

Data analysis will include basic descriptive
information and statistical tests appropriate to those

groups participating in the RSAT program.

For the inmates,

these statistical methods (paired related sample t.-test

statistics) will allow for comparisons of both frequencies
and mean scores on program performance and outcome for

program graduates and removals.

The critical outcome (or

dependent) variable will be involvement with the criminal

justice system, although secondary analytical models will
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address other types of outcomes, such as reduced evidence
of substance abuse to determine those independent variables

most closely associated with program success.
Statistical methods for the custodial arid treatment

staff, such as.frequencies and mean scores will allow

for comparisons between the custodial and treatment staff
regarding their perceptions of job stress, program
effectiveness, role conflict, and recommendations for

program improvement.

Again, the critical outcome

(dependent) variable will be involvement with the criminal

justice system, although secondary analytical models will
be used to address other dependent variables, such as
evidence of role conflict to help identify those

independent variables most closely associated with program
effectiveness.

The T Test is a procedure used to test the hypotheses

about means of quantitative variables.

The Paired-Samples

T Test (also known as the dependent t test, or related

samples t test) is a procedure to test whether the mean of
casewise,differences between two variables differs from 0.

A typical study design for this test would include a before
and an after measure for each subject.

Specifically, this

study was designed to measure clients attitudes by

gathering pre and post data from the inmates during the
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intake/exit phase of the program.

Thus, because two sets

Qf scores were obtained, the use of the Paired Samples T

Test would be an appropriate form of measurement for this
study.

There are three general assumptions of the Paired
Samples T Test for dependent data.

First, there is a

random and independent sampling of individuals.'

Second,

the scores of the two groups are correlated (this means
that each individual contributes two scores).

that the population distribution is normal.

And lastly,

While these

assumptions are generally pecognized, because the sample
obtained for this study is a convenience (nonprobability)
sample, and not a random sample, conclusions drawn from
this research will be limited to the groups in this study.
Consequently, this researcher will refrain from making
assumptions regarding other parameters.

There are many advantages to using related or paired

samples, probably one of the most important advantages is
that related samples diminishes problems associated with
variability from subject to subject (Howell, 1995).

The

advantage of related sample designs is that the differences
between subjects do not enter in the data when analyzed,

for example, a change from 26 to 24 is treated exactly the
same as a change from ,6 to 4.

In not allowing variability

from subject to subject, related sample designs have a
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considerable advantage over independent samples in terms of
the ability to reject the null hypothesis.

According to

Howell (1995), a second advantage of related samples is the
fact that related samples allows the researcher to control
for extraneous variables.

Measuring the same group before

they receive an intervention, and after, generally reduces

the chance of results being influenced by some alternative
explanation.
Research Questions

Much of the definitive research literature presented

in this study indicates that conflicting goals,

(custody/treatment), can and often does facilitate an
adversarial relationship among the key groups found

operating within a residential drug treatment program.

Accordingly, these conflicting goals could potentially
reduce the overall effectiveness of a substance abuse

treatment program. In contrast however, according to the
RSAT data collected, the program looks successful, that is,

process data indicates that recidivism results are
favorable, inmate attitudes have improved, and a reduction

in relapse has occurred.

Therefore, based on these

preliminary process findings, as well as the findings
presented in the literature review, the following research
questions have been developed:
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1.

If a residefitial substafiGfe abuse treatment prograiTi iis

r

able to successfully treat an individual's addiction
within the Confines of the correctional milieu, thenv

.

■ one Gould anticipate that::

a.

The key groups (clients, custodial staff, and
treatment staff) associated with the program will

more likely have favorable views towards one
. anQther.. •.

b.

: :

That clients' attitudes toward the custodial and
treatment staff would improve, as confirmed at

the exit. phase, of the program.

. c.

:

:

That the specific goal of;treatraeat , would, riot;^
viewed by staff members as being in conflict with
custodial goals,

d.

Lastly, that the differing goals and the individual
backgrounds of the treatment staff and the
custodial staff do not necessarily facilitate an
adversarial situation.

83

CHAPTER SEVEN

Findings

Inraate Descriptives
Race/Ethnicity by Gender

Table 1 provides the race/ethnicity and gender of

program admissions.

Based on 146 program admissions out of

a total of 151; to date, 58.2% are White (85), 15.8% are

African American (23), 24.7% are Hispanic (36), one is

Asian, and one indicates Indian.

Within the African

American ■category by gender;, 12.3% are male (18) and 3.4%
are female (5) .

Within the Hispanic race/ethnicity by

gender, 16.4% are male (24) and 8.2% are female (12) .
Concerning the 151 program clients to date. Table lA
indicates that 63.6% (96)
and 36.4%

(55)

of program admissions are male

are female.

Client Age

Table 2 provides age categories by gender.

These

table data indicate that 17.9% (26) of program admissions

are in the 18 to 24 age category, 25.5% (37) are in the 25

to 31,age category, 24.1% (35) are in the 32 to 38 age

category, 22.8% (33) are in the 39 to 45 age category, 6.2%
(9) are in the 46 to 52 age category and 3.4% (5) are at

least 53 years old or above.

Table 2A provides available
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age central tendency data for RSAT prpgram^^-a^
These data indicate that the average age for program
clients is 34.14; whereas, 33.5 is the median age for

participants and 39 is the most of^

age found.

Marital Rtahus .and Number : bf Childfen ; /

Table 3 provides marital statuh by gender.

The table

shows that'.1.7,1% :(25) of the:participants are married/. ..
.1718% (26) arevdivoreed, : 13v.7%: (20) are ;sepa:rated/ ohe-ts;^^ :

• widowed,; and 50.7% (74) self-report singTe . status. . Tablev;4; :
displays the number of children reported by 138 of the 151
RSAT inmates.

These data indicate that 32.6% (45) of the

.1 participants report no children, 24.6% (34) report one ;.
child, 14.5% indicate two children, 18.1% (25) report three

children, 8% (11) report four children, 1.4% (2) report 5
children, and one client reports 6 children.

Representing

138 clients, table 4A demonstrates the self-reported median
number of children as 1 and the mean number as 1.51.
Education Level

Table 5 depicts the self-reported last grade of school
completed for all but seven participants.

These data

demonstrate that 1.4% (2) of the clients self-reported the

6th grade as the last school grade level completed in the
past; moreover, one client indicated the 7th grade,
3.5% (5) indicated the 8th grade, and 6.9% (10) reported

the 9th grade level.

Additional grade level information

shows that 16% (23) of the RSAT participants reported the
10th grade level as the last schdol grade level completed

in the past; also, 19.45 (28) reported the llth grade
level, 40.3% (58) reported the 12th school grade level ,

and 11.9% (17) reported the completion of the 13th school
grade level or above in the past.

For these 144 clients

that self-reported last school grade level information,
table 5A indicated a mean last School grade level completed

in the past of 11.3, with a median grade level of 12 and a
modal grade level of 12.

Emp1oyment Related Variab1es

.

Table 6 provides self-reported survey results
concerning employment and education.

The majority, or

60.8% (65) of participants "agree to strongly agree" that
their education is good enough to get a job; 39.2% (42) of

participants "disagree to strongly disagree" that their
education is good enough to get a job.

Table 7 indicates

that 59.4% (63) of clients "agree to strongly agree" that

they are qualified for the job they want; 40.6% (42) pf
admissions "disagree to strongly disagree" that they are

qualified for the job they want.

Table 8 shows that

40.4% (61) of 125 RSAT admissions self-report that they
have had no vocational training or attendance at a trade

school in the past (26 did not respond).
self-reported family income.

Table 9 provides

Thus/ 65.6% (59) of

■ '■:V"86^

participants said that their family income is not above
20,000 per year, while 34.4% (31) report that their family

income is above $20,000 per year.
Chemical Use at Admission

Tables 10 and 11 reveal that at admission 48.4% (59)

of program clients have major methamphetamine problems, and
38.3% (47) of participants have major alcohol problems.
Table 12 indicates that 33.9% (41) of participants have
major marijuana problems at admission, and table 13 shows
that 9.1% (11) of RSAT participants at program intake have

significant heroin problems.

Table 14 demonstrates that

19.8% (24) of the clients have significant speed problems
at RSAT admission, and table 16 shows 2.5% (3) of the

clients have a major crack/cocaine problem at admission.
According to table 17, at program intake 57% (69) of the
RSAT clients self-report that they have been in a program

of alcohol or drug treatment before.

Table 18 finds that

58.9%;.(73) of participants at intake self-report .attendance
at narcotics anonymous (N.A.), or alcoholic anonymous
(A.A.), or some form of 12-step or addiction program in the
past.

Crimina] History

Tables 19 through 19E provide criminal history
information on the RSAT participants.

All criminal history

offenses have been aggregated according to 1998 California
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Penal Code felony and j^iisdemeanpr bffense^^^^^g^^^^
data were obtained frpm offiGial eriminal justioe systent
records, and they were reviewed, confidentially coded, and

official copies;Were shreddad ah the; facility.

Data were

coded in group form and participants are not identified in ■
any way.

All categories for these data do not add to 138

because individuals may have more than one offense.

According to table 19, for 138 RSAT clients for whom data
are available (of 151) to date. 9.27 is the mean number of

past criminal offense arrests (both felonies and
misdemeanors combined).

The median number of past criminal

arrests is 7.5 and the modal number of past arrests is 4.

; , The table indicates that 84 participants were in the past
arrested for felony assault, with 3.01 as the mean number
of assaults for these individuals.

This is about 61% of

all 138 clients for whom arrest data were available.

The

table shows that 67 clients were arrested for felony

burglary, with a past arrest for this offense of 2.03.

For

felony assault, 40 were arrested in the past with 1.98 as
the mean number of past arrests for this offense.

For "all felony level drug" offenses. Table 19A
indicates that 91 clients were arrested in the past;

whereas, the mean for this offense is 3.11.

Subcategories

of all felony level drug offenses, indicate that 21 were
arrested in the past for "narcotics," with 1.90 as the mean
■
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number of past arrests for this offense; 29 were arrested,
for "marijuana," with a mean number of past arrests for
this offense of 1.76; moreover, 70 were arrested for felony

level "dangerous drug" is 2.34.

Only 14 clients were

arrested in the past for felony level "all other drug
offenses," and the mean for this offense is 1.71.

Table

19B indicates that 16 participants were arrested for sex

offenses, and 38 RSAT clients were arrested in the past for

felony level "driving under the influence" (DUX).
Table 190 demonstrates that 12 participants were

arrested in the past for felony level "weapons" charges; 6
clients were arrested for misdemeanor "assault", and 25

were arrested in the past for misdemeanor "petty theft."
Table 19D reports past misdemeanor offenses for "indeGent

exposure," "lewd conduct," "drunk," "liquor laws," and
"disorderly conduct."

The table also shows that 10 clients

were arrested for "disturbing the peace" in the past.
Table 19E indicates that 11 clients were arrested in the

past for "malicious mischief," and 16 were arrested in the
past for misdemeanor "driving under the influence" (DUX).
This table also reports "glue sniffing" and "trespassing."
And finally. Table 19F reports that 19 clients were
arrested for misdemeanor "traffic violations," and 7 were

/ arrested for a "welfare and institution charge."

This

table also reports that 2 were arrested for a misdemeanor
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"hit and run" violation.

Program Process Data For, Inmates
Initial Phase Counseling Provided

The average number of hours that clients receive for
various forms of counseling during the initial phases of
the RSAT program is depicted in the self-reported process
survey results in Table 20.

These data are relevant for

the initial phase of the treatment program, which is six
weeks after a client has been in the RSAT program.

Thus, ,

the average number of hours that clients go to individual
counseling per week is 3.05 hours, according to table 20.
These data also reveal that clients receive 6.87 average

hours of group counseling per week, almost 1 hour of family
counseling per week, 3.04 mean hours of anger management
each week, 6.66 mean hours of 12 step study group

counseling per week, and 2.63 average hour a week of
counseling from other organizations within the program.
The table indicates that clients in total self-report at

least 23.20 average hours of counseling from all sources
per week.

Table 20A indicates that 56.7% (51) of participants

want more individual counseling during the early parts of

the program; whereas, 41.1% (37) feel the "right amount" is
received.

Table 20B finds that 70.9% (61) feel that the

"right amount" of group counseling is received.
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Nevertheless, Table 20C indicates that 63.2% (55) want more

family counseling during early phases of the program.
Table 20D finds that 43.4% (36) of the RSAT participants
self-report that the amount of anger management counseling

received is about right, and 48.2% (40) report that they

would like more anger management counseling during the
first six weeks or early phases of the program.

Table 20E

demonstrates that 69.4% (59) of the clients feel that the

"'right amount" of 12 step study group counseling is
provided to them.

Exit Phase Assessment of Counseling Provided
Table 21 data indicates self-reported information
obtained during the exit or exist phase of the RSAT

program.

The table indicates that clients receive 2.02

average hours of individual counseling per week during the
later parts of the program.

These data also reveal that

participants receive 6.50 hours per week of group
counseling, less than 1 hour per week of family counseling,

2.86 average hours per week of anger management counseling.
4.95 mean hours per week of 12 step study group counseling,
and 2.62 average hours per week of counseling from other

organizations within the program.

Clients indicate that

they receive about 20 average hours a week of treatment

counseling during later stages of the program from all
sources combined.
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Table 21 indicates that 55.6% (25) of participants
want more individual counseling during the program, and
42.2% (19) report that a "right amount" of individual
counseling is provided to them.

Table 21B finds that 73.8%

(31) of clients at exit phase think a "right amount" of

group counseling is provided to them.

Table 21C reports

that 67.6% (25) of RSAT participants want more family
related counseling during the program.

Furthermore, 52.9%

(18) want more anger management counseling during the
program, according to Table 21D; whereas, 41.2% (14) of
participants indicate that a "right amount" of anger

management counseling is provided to them.

And finally.

Table 21E indicates that 73.2% (41) of the clients report

that a "right amount" of 12 step study group counseling is
provided to them.
Client Attitudes Toward Treatment Staff at Intake and Exit

Tables 22 through 22D provide self-reported survey
results concerning client attitudes toward treatment staff
at intake.

Several dependent variables were measured for

client perceptions toward the treatment staff.

These

variables included level of helpfulness, professionalism,
fairness, niceness, and intelligence (smartness).

Table 22

indicates that the majority, 86.9% (93) "agree to strongly

agree" that treatment staff are helpful; 13% (14) "disagree
to strongly disagree" that treatment staff are helpful.
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Tables 22A and 22B indicate that 82.1 (87) "agree to
strongly agree" that treatment staff are professional, and

81.1% (86) ^^agree to strongly agree" that treatment staff
are fair.

While only 17.9% (19) "disagree to strongly

disagree" that staff are professional, and just 18.9%
"disagree to strongly disagree" that staff are fair.

Table

22C indieates that 83% (88) "agree to strongly agree" that

the treatment staff are friendly, and 17% (18) "disagree to
strongly disagree that staff are friendly.

And lastly.

Table 22b indicates that 78.5% (87) "agree to strongly

disagree" that treatment staff are smart; 21.5% (22)
"disagree to strongly disagree" that the treatment staff
are smart.

Tables 23 through 23D reflect exit or exit phase data
for 43 of the 151 clients who have left the program.

Table

23 indicates that 95.3% (41) "agree to strongly agree" that
the treatment staff are helpful, while only 4.7% (2)
"disagree" that staff are helpful.

Table 23A and 23B

further indicate that 88.4% (38) "agree to strongly

disagree" ;that the treatment staff are professional, and

83.7% "agree to strongly agree" that the treatment staff
are fair^

While 11.6% (5) "disagree" that staff are

professional, and 16.3% (7) "disagree to strongly disagree"
that treatment staff are fair.

in Table 23C, 83.7 (36)

"agree to strongly disagree" at exit that staff are
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friendly,, while 16.3% (7) "disagree to strongly disagree"
that staff are friendly.

And lastly. Table 23D shows that

88.4% (38) "agree to strongly disagree" that staff are

smart; 11.6% (5) "disagree" that staff are smart.
Clieht Attitudes Toward Custodial Staff at Intake and Exit

Tables 24 through. 24D provide self-reported survey
results cbncerning client attitudes toward the custodial
staff at intake.

Like thd treatment staff, several

dependent variables .were measured regarding client
attitudes toward the custodial staff.

These variables

included client attitudes toward level of helpfulness,
professionalism, fairness, niceness, and intelligence
(smartness).

Table 24 indicates that 58.1% (61) of the

clients at intake "agree to strongly agree" that custodial

staff are helpful, while 41.9% (44) "disagree to strongly
disagree" that custodial staff are helpful.

Tables 24A and

24B indicate that 60.4% (64) "agree to strongly agree" that
custodial staff are professional, and just 46.2% (49)
"agree to strongly agree" that custodial staff are fair.

While 39.6% (42) "disagree to strongly disagree" that

custodial staff are professional, and 53.8% (57) "disagree
to strongly disagree" that custodial staff are fair.

Table

24C indicates that 50.5% (53)"agree to strongly agree" that
the custodial staff are nice; and 50.5% (52)"disagree to

strongly disagree" that the custodial staff are nice.
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Lastly, Table 24D indicates that 60% (73) "agree to
strongly agree" that custodial staff are smart; and

40% (42) "disagree to strongly disagree" that custodial
staff are smart.

Tables 25 through 25D reflect exit phase data for 43
of the 151 clients who have left the program.

Table 23

indicates that 76.7 (30) "agree to strongly disagree" that

custodial staff are helpful, while only 23.3% (13)

"disagreed" that the custodial staff are helpful.

Tables

25A and 25B further indicate that 72.1% (31) "agree to

strongly agree" that the custodial staff are professional,
and 69.8% (30) "agree to strongly agree" that the custodial
staff are fair.

While 27.9% (12) "disagree to strongly

disagree" that custodial staff are professional; 30.2% (13)
feel that custodial staff are fair.

In Table 25C, 65.1%

(28) "agree to strongly agree" that custodial staff are
nice, while 34.9% (15) "disagree to strongly disagree" that
custodial staff are nice.

Lastly, Table 25D indicates that

72.1% (31) "agree to strongly agree" that custodial staff
are smart, and 27.9% (12) "disagree to strongly disagree"
that custodial staff are smart.

Comparison of the Means for Dependent Data Reflecting
Client Attitudes Toward Treatment and Custodial Staff

/

Dependent variable data gathered during the intake and
exit phase of the program have been analyzed for their mean
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differences.

Thus far, data for 30 paired, or related

clients have been gathered to determine whether attitudes
toward the custodial and treatment staff changed over the

course of the program. T-test comparisons for the dependent
variables, level of helpfulness, professionalism, fairness,
niceness (friendliness), and intelligence (smartness) are
reported.

The conjecture adopted here, which is the null

hypothesis, and is always assumed, proposes that there will
be no mean attitude differences in the clients;
1.

Hoi:

Client attitudes toward the treatment staff for

those dependent variables measured and reported
at intake, will not differ during the exit phase
of the program.
2.

Ho2:

Client attitudes toward the custodial staff for

those dependent variables measured and reported
at intake, will differ during the exit phase of
the program.
The rival or alternative hypotheses would indicate:
1.

HI:

Client attitudes toward the treatment staff for

those dependent variables measured and reported
at intake, will differ as determined at the exit
phase of the program.
2.

H2:

Client attitudes toward the custodial staff for

those depended "variables measured and reported
at intake,. will differ as determined at.the exit
phase of ,the program.

For the .purpose of,,this study,. if the observed value of t
exceeds the critical value of i at the less than .05 level,

the null hypothesis may be rejected.

As indicated by the frequency distributions in Tables
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24 through 24D, and 25 through 25D, for each dependent
variable measured, both for the custodial and treatment

staff, percentages increased for those 43 clients from
which data was available. Likewise, mean scores for the 30

client paired samples in this study show a decrease in all
dependent variables measured during the exit phase of the
program.. The variables were coded as l=strongly agree,
2=agree, 3=disagree, and 4=strongly disagree, thus a
decrease in the mean score would suggest a favorable
attitude shift toward either the treatment staff and/or the
custodial staff.

Table 26 represents the mean scores for those data
which reflect client attitudes toward the treatment staff.

As noted previously, a decrease in the mean score reflects
a movement towards a more positive rating.

At intake, the

mean score for "I feel treatment staff are helpful," was

1.93, at exit, the reported score for the 30 paired client

samples decreased to 1.40.

In all categories, a decrease

in the mean was noted:

"I feel treatment staff are professional"
Pre-test mean score 2.00 / Post-test mean score 1.60
"I feel treatment staff are fair"

Pre-test mean score 2.03 / Post-test mean score 1.63

"I feel treatment staff are friendly"
Pre-test mean score 2.04 / Post-test mean score 1.47
"I feel treatment staff are smart" 2.00/1.53
Pre-test mean score 2.00 / Post-test mean score 1.53
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similar mean results were also reported for client
attitudes toward the custodial staff.

As shown in Table

27, at intake, the mean score reported score for "I feel
correctional officers.are helpful," was 2.60, at program

exit, the mean sboi^e decreased to 2.03.

As with the

treatment staff, in all categories, a decrease in the mean
was observed for the custodial staff:

"I feel correctional officers are professional"
Pre-test mean score 2.33 / Post-test mean score 2.10

"I feel correctionai officers are fair"
Pre-test mean score 2.50 / Post-test mean score 2.07
"I feel correctional officers are nice"
Pre-test mean score 2.73 / Post-^test mean score 2.17
"I feel correctional officers are smart"

Pre-test mean score 2.43 / Post-test mean score 2.07

The most notable mean differehce or decrease for client
attitudes toward the treatment staff was .57 "I feel

treatment staff are friendly."

For client attitudes toward

the custodial staff, .57 "I feel correctional officers are

helpful," and .57

I, feel correctional offleers. are nice"

indicate the most significant mean decreases.

As Table 28 indicates^ a Statistically significant
difference is reflected in every reported mean score for

client attitudes toward the treatment staff.

Every

obtained t value exceeded the critical t, value at the .05

level of significance (2-tailed).

98

The obtained t value for

"I feel treatment staff are helpful" was t {29df) =3.117,
with significance level of .004. The obtained t value for

"I feel treatment staff are professional" was t (29df)
=2.562, with a statistical significance level of .016.

The

Obtained t valuer for "I feel treatment,■staff are fair" was

t {29df) =2.449, with a Significance level of: .021>

The i

obtained t value for "I feel treatment staff are friendly"

was t (29df) =3.195, with a significance level of .003.
And lastly, the obtained t value for "I feel treatment

staff are smart" was t (29df) =3.294, with a significance
level of

.003.

In all instances, with each dependent variable
measured, obtainedi values exceeded the critical t values

at the .05 level of significance. In this respect, not only
did client attitudes toward the treatment staff improve at
exit, a statistically significant difference in the means
occurred on all variables measured.

Therefore, the null

hypothesis, which states that client attitudes toward the
treatment staff would not change at exit, could be

rejected, and the alternative hypothesis, which states that
client attitudes would improve at exit, could be accepted.
Table 29 indicates the paired sample correlation for the
treatment

staff.

Table 30 indicates

that in four
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out

of

the

five

variables measured for client attitudes toward the

custodial staff, a statistically significant difference is
observable between the mean scores, the exception being,
however, client attitudes toward correctional officer

professidnalism .(t^ ^
obtained

sig. level). . The

t value for "I feel correctional officers are

helpful'Mwas .t (2S.df")=3.31.9, with a statistically
significant level of .002.

The obtained t value for "I

feel correctional officers are nice" was 2.984, (29df),
with a significance level of .006.

And lastly, the

observed i value for "I feel correctional officers are,

smart" was t {29df) —2,362, with a significance level
of 0,25.

other than the dependent variable "professional",
all other variables measured obtained a t score which
exceeded the critical value of t.

■

Observed differences in

the mean scores were hoted for client attitudes toward

correctional officer's level of helpfulness, niceness,

fairness,. and smartness,

Therefore, with respect to these

variables only, the null hypothesis. Which states that
client attitudes toward the correctional staff would not

change or improve at exit, could be rejected in favor of

the alternative hypothesis.

Table 31 indicates the paired

sample correlation for those variables associated with the
, ■ ■ ■1 1
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custodial staff.

Treatment and Custodial Staff Survey Findings

Treatment Staff;:

Years spent working in; M

Health/

Months spent working in the RSAT Unit
Table 32 indicates that of the four RSAT substance
abuse treatment counselors from which data is available,

the mean number of years spent working in the Riverside
County Department of Mental Health is 5.75, with a median
number of years as 6.50.

Two of the RSAT treatment staff

indicate that they have been with the program since its
beginning, October, 1998, while the other two treatment
staff started after the program's inception.

As table 32A

indicates, the mean number of months each staff member has

spent working in the RSAT unit is 17.00; the median number
is reported as 18.50.

Due to the small sample size, and to

further ensure confidentiality, no other descriptive
information, such as gender, was obtained.

Custodial Staff: Years as a Correctional Deputy/Program
Involvement

As Table 33 indicates, for the 17 correctional

deputies who participated in the survey, 41,2% (7) have 1
to 5 years experience as a correctional deputy, 5.9% (1)
have 6 to 10 years experience, and the majority 52.9% (9)
have 11 or more years of correctional experience with a
mean number of 10.24 and a median number of 11.00 years
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(Table 33A).

As indicated in Table 33B, 47.1% (8) of the

correctional deputies rotated or transitioned into the
program, 29,4% (5) volunteered or requested the assignment,
and 23.5% (4) reported program involvement for other
reasons, such as those who are in supervisory positions and

are regularly assigned to the RSAT unit.

In general,

correctional deputies rotate in and out of the RSAT unit,

working a few day/night shifts in the unit per week.
Program Process Data for the Treatment and Custodial Staff
RSAT

Treatment Environment

Tables 34 through 34M reflect treatment staff and

custodial staff responses to survey questions that were

designed to capture treatment and custodial staff attitudes
toward the treatment atmosphere, or work environment of the
RSAT unit.

Table 34 indicates that 50% (2) of the

treatment staff view their "job-related level of stress" as

being more stressful when working in the RSAT unit as
opposed to working in a more routine type of assignment or

treatment setting other than jail;

25% (1) of the

treatment staff view their "job-related level of stress" as

being about the same when compared to other treatment
environments, and the remaining 25% (1) report the RSAT
unit as being less stressful.

Table 34A indicates that 75%

(3) of the treatment staff describe their job duties as

102

being less diff^

to perform when working with RSAT

participants versus nonprogram participants.

While 25% (1)

would view wprkihg with RSAT participants as being more

difficult when compared to,.other.'typeg o
Table 34B indicates that 50% (2) of the treatment

staff feel that the correctionai deputies have some say in
the day to day operations of the treatment program. While

25% (1) report correctionai deputies as having a lot of say
in the program, with the remaining 25% (1) reporting that
correctional deputies have very little input into the day

to day dperatipns of the program.

Table 34C indicates that

75% (3) of the treatment staff consider rule violation

reports issued by correctional deputies that remove clients
from the program as being "moderately fair to fair", while
25% (1) view rule violation or incident removal reports

administered by the correctional deputies as not being fair
to the client.

Table 34D indicates that all, 100% (4) of the

treatment staff counselors consider themselves as having a

"moderately positive to very positive" relationship with
the correctional deputies who participate and in the
program.

A mean score of 5.25, and a median score of 5.50

was reported(Table 34E).

Overall, as indicated in Table

33F, 50% of the treatment staff rate the RSAT program, when

compared to other branches of the Mental Health department

as a place to work; ;'a

or "one of the

best". While one treatment counselor rated the program as

"below average", and one other, hpt familiar with other
Mental Health Department programs, did not respond to the/
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For the custodial staff. Table 34G indicated that

47.1% (8) view their "job related level of stress" as being
about the same when compared to other types of routihe
assignments; 41.2% (7) of the custodial staff view, their

"job related level of stress" as less stressful, and 11.8%

(2) cohsiddr €he job assignment as beings m^

stressful

when compared to other routine types of assignments.

Table

34H indicates that 41.2% (7) of the correctional deputies
consider their job duties as less difficult to perform when
working with RSAT participants versus nonprogram

participants, while 47.1% (8) view it as being about the
same, and 11.8% (2) consider their job duties as being more
difficult to perform.

j; ;

Table 341 indicates that 47.1% (8) of the custodial

staff report that they have very little say or influence in
the day to day operations of the RSAT program; 41.2% (7)
feel that they have some say, and 11.8% (2) feel that they
have a lot of say or influence in the operations of the
RSAT unit.

On a scale of 1 through 6, with 1 as "not fair"

and 6 as "fair". Table 34J indicates that 58.8% (10)of the
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correctional deputies consider issued rule violation

reports that remove clients from the program as being
"fair", while 23.6% (4) consider issued rule violation

reports as "moderately fair", and 17.6% (3) consider issued

rule violation reports that remove clients from the program
as being "moderately unfair".
Table 34K : (scaled; 1 through 6) indicates that 29.4%

(5) of the correctional deputies report having a "very
positive" relationship with the treatment staff, 53% (9)

report having a "moderately positive" relationship with the
treatment staff/ and 17.6% (3) indicate a "moderately

negative" relationship with the treatment staff.

Table 34L

indicates a mean score of 4.82, and a median score of 5.00.

Table 34M indicates that 52.9% (9) of the correctional

deputies view the RSAT program as "average" when compared
to other branches of the Riverside County Sheriff s

department, 17.6% (3) consider it above average, 5.9% (1)
consider it as being "one of the best", 17.6% (3) indicated
that the program was "below average", and 5.9% (1),
responded not applicable.

Reported Level Of Goal Conflict within the RSAT Unit
Tables 35 through 35K are designed to reflect the
treatment and custodial staff s perceptions regarding the
incompatibility of multiple or conflicting goals within the
institutional setting.

On a scale from 1 through six, with
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i indicating "none or no" tension, and 6 indicating,
"much" tension, treatment staff were asked to indicate the

degree of tension they perceive between the conflicting
responsibilities of custody, and control, and the
rehabilitation of offenders.

Table 35 indicates that 75%

(3) of the treatment staff felt there was "moderately no to
no" conflict or tension between the two goals; 25% (1) ;
treatment staff member felt that there was a "moderate"

degree of tension between the two goals.

Table 35A

indicates that the mean and median score for the group was
3.00, which is a "moderate" indication of no conflict

.

between goals.

Thble 35B represents the treatment staff's perceived

understanding of the State's interest in custody and
7 control issues, and also indicates whether the treatment

,

staff agree or disagree that custodial concerns should take
precedence over treatment issues.

All treatment staff

members, 100% (4) "moderately agreed to strongly agreed"
that the State has,an interest in custodial.issues, and

that custody issues should take precedence over treatment.
Table 35C indicates a mean score of 5,00, and a median
score of 5.00 for the treatment staff•

Table 35D indicates treatment staff responses to a

^survey guestion designed to reflect staff perceptions

regarding custody issues and the treatment process.
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On a

scale of 1 through 6, 50% (2) of the treatment staff

"disagreed to strongly disagreed" that custodial goals and
treatment goals can work together, thus suggesting that
custody should not be a part of the treatment process.

However, 50% (2) of the treatment staff "moderately agreed
to strongly agreed" that custody can be a part of the
treatment process, and that custodial goals and treatment
goals can work together.

Table 35E indicates a mean score

of 3.25, and a median score of 2.50 for the treatment
group.

Table 35F (scaled 1 through 6) indicates the degree of
tension between custody/control and rehabilitation as
reported by the custodial staff; 70.6% (12) of the

custodial staff reported "moderately no to no" tension
between the two legal responsibilities, while 29.4% (5)

reported "moderate to much" tension

with a mean score of

2.82, and a median score of 3.00 (Table 35G).
, Table 35H (scaled 1 through 5) represents custodial

staff responses to the treatment staff's perceived

understanding of the States interest in public safety and
custody/control; 47.1% (8) "disagreed to strongly

disagreed" thati:; the treatment staff understood the States
interest in custody/control, and that custody should take
precedence over treatment, 5.9% (1) was undecided, and 47%
(8)"agreed to strongly agreed" tha;t the treatment staff
,
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understood the states interest in custody and control.

The

mean was reported as 3.06, and the median as 3.53 (Table
351).

Similar to the question asked of the treatment staff.

Table 35J indicates custodial responses reqarding custody
issues and the treatment process.

The question asks the

custodial staff whether exposure to the treatment

environment has changed their view regarding the treatment

process.

More specifically, whether custodial goals and

treatment goals can work together, rather than against one
another; 53%

the custodial staff "disagreed to

strongly disagreed" that custodial goals and treatment

goals can work together, while 47% (8) "agreed to strongly
agreed" that custody can be a part of the treatment
process.

Table 35K indicates a mean score of 3.53, and a

median score of 3.00.

Training

Tables 36 and 36C represent treatment and custodial

staff responses to questions regarding training.

Specifically, the question asks the treatment staff whether
additiohaT training in areas of custodial concern was
needed, and whether custodial staff need more training in
the stated mission and organizational goals of the RSAT

program.

As indicated by Table 35, 50% (2) of the

treatment staff felt that they needed more training in
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areas of custodial concern, such as public safety and

incarceration, while 50% (2) felt they had received
adequate training in areas of custodial concern, and did

not view additional training in custody issues as
necessary.

However, as Table 35A indicates, 100% (4) of

the treatment counselor's felt that the custodial staff

needed more training in the stated mission and the

organizational goals of the RSAT program.

Thus suggesting

that custodial staff members that work in the RSAT unit

need additional training in those areas which reflect
rehabilitation concerns.

For the custodial staff. Table 36B indicates that
82.4% (14) felt that the Treatemeht staff needed more

training in areas of custodial concern, while only 17.6%
(3) felt that the treatment staff was adequately trained in
areas of public safety and incapacitation.

In contrast

however, 64.7% (11) of the custodial staff felt that they

had received adequate training in rehabilitation goals, and

also had a clear understanding of the stated mission of the
RSAT program, while

35.3% (6) of the custodial staff

reported they could use more rehabilitation training in the
stated mission of , a substance abuse,program.,

.

Treatment Staff Perceptions Regarding The Effectiveness of
the RSAT Program

Tables 37 through 37G reflect treatment staff and

/ 'l0'9^

custodial staff responses to a series of questions which
were designed to assess treatment/custodial staff attitudes
and perceptions toward the overall effectiveness of RSAT.
Table 37 indicates that on a scale of 1 through 6, 100% (4)
of the treatment staff rate the overall effectiveness of

RSAT as "positive to strongly positive", with a mean and
median score of 5.50 (Table 37A).

As Table 37B indicates,

similar results were obtained regarding treatment staff

perceptions of client attitudes toward the program; 100%
(4) of the treatment staff felt that client participants

had a "positive to strongly positive" attitude regarding
the overall effectiveness of the program, with a mean score
of 5.25, and a median score of 5.00 (Table 37C).

Tables 37D trough 37G represent treatment staff

perceptions of custodial staff opinions regarding the
effectiveness of RSAT.

As Table 37D indicates, 100% (4)

of the treatment staff felt that custodial staff not

associated with the RSAT program would have a "negative to

strongly negative" opinion regarding the overall
effectiveness of RSAT, with a mean score of 1.75 and a
median score of 2.00 (Table 37E).

However, as Table 37F

indicates, 75% (3) of the treatment staff felt that
custodial staff who are associated with the RSAT program

would have a "moderately positive to strongly positive"

opinion regarding the effectiveness of RSAT.
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While 25% (1)

of the:treatment staff felt that the eustodial staff would

have a "negative" opinion of the RSAT program.

represents the overall mean

Table SVG

.2:5, and a median score

of 4.50 for this finding.

■

Tables 37H through 370 reflect the opinioh$ of:the

custodial staff regarding the overall effectiveness of the

RSAT program.

As Table 37H indicates, 52.9% (9) of the

custodial staff view the overall effectiveness of RSAT as

"moderately negative to negative", while 47.1 (8) rated the

RSAT program as "moderately positive to positive" with a
mean score of 3.24,> and a median score 3.00 (Table 371).

Table 37J represents custodial responses regarding the

perceptions of inmates participating in the program; 82.3%
(14) of the custodial staff felt that the inmates would

view the program as "moderately to moderately positive",
while 17.7% (3) felt the inmates viewed the program

"moderately to moderately negative", with a mean score
4.29, and a median score of 4.00 (Table 37K).

:

'

Table 37L indicates that the majority of the custodial

staff, 76.4% , (13) felt that those custodial staff net

,1

associated with the program would view its effectiveness as
"moderately negative to negative", with only 23.6% (4)

viewing it as "moderately positive to positive", with a
mean score of 2.76, median score of 3.00 (Table 37M).

Lastly, Table 37N indicates that 94.1% (16) of the
^
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Gustodial staff felt tKat the tfeatmeht staff would have a
"moderately positive to positive" view of the program, and
just 5.9% (1) indicating a "moderately negative" view of

the program, with a mean score of 4.82, and a median score
of 5.00 (Table 370).
Treatment and Custodial Staff Recommendations For Program

,

Improvement
Treatment staff and custodial staff were asked to

choose from a variety of responses designed to indicate
which type of training or administrative change would most

likely alleviate conflict between the conflicting
obligations of treatment and custody.> Possible responses
were as follows;

increased training in rehabilitation,

regular meetings between custodial staff and treatment
staff, more correctional deputy input in program design,
cross training among custodial staff and treatment staff, a

liaison person to improve communication between custodial
and treatment staff, nothing-conflict will always occur
between the custodial and treatment staff, and lastly,

staff members were given the option to specify any type of

training or change that would improve program quality.
As Table 38 indicates 2 of the 4 treatment staff felt

that increased training in rehabilitation would most likely
alleviate conflict between custody and treatment.

While

the other 2 felt that cross training among the custodial

and treatment staff would most likely alleviate conflict.

For the custodial staff, labie 38A indicates that 17.6% (3)
of the Gustodial staff felt that indreased tfaining in
rehabilitation would most likely alleviate conflict; 23;.5%
(4) suggested more custodial staff input in program design;
11.8% (2) indicated regular meetings between custodial
staff and treatment staff; 11.8% (2) suggested cross
training among custodial staff and treatment staff; 5.9%

(1) recommended a liaison person to improve communication

between the groups; 6.3(1) selected "other" stating their
was no problem to alleviate, and lastly, 23.5% (4)

indicated nothing, conflict will always occur between the
treatment and custodial staff.

Program Assessment

Program Gomponents
Table 39 indicates that for those that clients who

participated in the self-reported, voluntary, exit phase
process survey, 73.9% (34) find the overall effectiveness
of the RSAT program to be "good to very good,".

Concerning

the measure of commitment to participants remaining drug
free, which reflects the treatment culture within the

program. Table 40 finds that 65.2% (30) of exit phase
participants report "good to very good" in this area.
Table 4OA documents exit phase suggestions on what would
make the RSAT program better.

From these data, employment,
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education, and anger management counseling appear to be
program areas that could improve or be adjusted to make the
program better.
Chemical Tests

Chemical/urine test results have been obtained from

two sources.

Some chemical tests were completed and

interpreted at the RSAT program facility, and a second set
were sent out to Pharm Chem Labs for analysis and results.
Official records indicate that most chemioal/urine tests

have been processed for results by Pharrri Chem Labs.

For

all RSAT participants to date there have been no positive
chemical/urine test results found, both for tests
interpreted at the facility and for those interpreted by
Pharm Chem Labs.

To date, 285 chemical tests have been

administered to the participants in the RSAT program, and

as a result, all 285 chemical/urine tests have been found

to have negative results.

Chemical/urine test results

indicate that the RSAT program within Banning Correctional
Facility has reduced illegal drug use among participants by
100%.

Program Exit Data
Table 41 documents the type of discharge from the RSAT

program.

The table indicates that 99 people have exited

from the program to date.

Qf these 99 participants, 56.6%

(56) graduated from the RSAT program; whereas, 43.4% (43)
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were removed from the program for various reasons.
Specifically, Table 42 indicates that 56.6% (56) exited
because they successfully completed the treatment

plan/goals; 10.1 (10) of the 99 clients left before

completion with satisfactory progress; 2%(2) of the clients
left before program completion with unsatisfactory

progress; 14.1% (14) were terminated for non-compliance of
treatment plan;, and finally, 17.2% (17) were terminated

from the prdgra,m for other administrative reasons.

To

date, the program;has a[ 56.6% completion rate.
Follow-up Recidivism Data

Table 43 represents follow-up recidivism data on 60

program participants that exited the program and are being
tracked through probation and other criminal justice system
sources.

2000.

These data are from exit up until April 1st,

A probation officer assigned to the program, has

provided follow-up information on participants who have

■ ■■ I
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graduated and left the facility.

The time at risk in the

community varies for these individuals because dates of

exit vary, but these data do allow for follow-up of at
least up to 11 months for some individuals.

According to

Table 43, during this period 66.6% of 60 clients, or 40
individuals, had no re-arrest; however, 8.3% (5) of the

'

total of 60 had violated terms of probation, and 5% (3) had

a positive chemical test.

A total of 12 individuals (20%
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of these 60 exited clients) were re-arrested.

Table 46A

indicates that 125 is the mean number of days in the
community before a re-arrest incident occurred for the 12
individuals that were re-arrested.
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CHAPTER EIGHT

Summary and Conclusions

Summary

The current study was an attempt to bridge a gap between
the conflicting ideologies of rehabilitation through

custody and control.

While much advancement has been made

regarding the implementation of substance abuse programs
within the institutional setting, as of yet, no singular

model of treatment paradigm has been established.
Traditionally, the success of a residential substance abuse

treatment ptogram has been determined by its impact, or
recidivism rates alone.

In contrast, however, traditional

research that is designed only to address the outcome of a

program,

may present an incomplete picture of the various,

processes that are used to alter the behavior of the
substance abuser.

While it is true that correctional

programs exit because of the offender, and that ultimately

program effectiveness must relate to the offenders release
from the system (i.e., recidivism), it is equally important
to conduct research that will assess the treatment culture

in its totality.

Identifying the attitudes and perceptions

of those key groups which exist and operate within an
institutionally based treatment prdgram/ can not only
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provide valuable insight into the dnher-workings of the
treatment process, but could further contribute tb our
knowledge of prcgram design.

Perhaps only then can

model

treatment process or program be developed and replicated
with equal success elsewhere.

Therefore, this study was

designad to gather process ihfppmatiph whiGh would reflect
the attitudes and percepitions of those

exist and operate within;,the RSAT unit.

that co^ .

Specifically, it

was designed to reflect client, treatment, and custodial
sta:ff; attitudes toward the program, ;towards one another,
and to assess the level Of- goal conflict found operatic
n,' within;,,the ■ RSAT-, unit

v

i
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General Conclusions

; Pon^a substahce abuse program, several factors are

critical to client improvement.

For a number of self-

reported measures, program clients indicated that the
program has been useful to them in itiahaping their substance
abuse problem and in improving their self-esteem,

especially their self—confidence and self—respect.

For

example, nine of 10 participants indicated that the program
has been useful to them in preventing their relapse to

drugs.

s

Moreover, program counselors were seen by almost

two-thirds of the participants as being helpful in this

process.

Data gathered at the intake/exit phase of the

program also support this finding.
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T test results indicate

client attitudes toward the treatment and custodial staff

continued to improve throughout the program.

While some of

this improvement may in part be due to the excitement of

graduating from the program, thus generating a positive
attitude at exit, it should be noted that client attitudes
toward the treatment staff were favorable at the onset of

the program.

Overall, process survey information indicates

that the majority of the clients considered the RSAT

program to be effective.

To date, even though follow-up

times are short, recidivism rates look favorable, with over

three-quarters of those clients who have exited the program
free from arrest.
The Treatment Environment

some degree, the success of any treatment program

is dependent upon the cooperation between the key grdups
involved in the treatment process.

Therefore, it is not

only important to assess the level of dissonance among
staff members, but to capture the overall climate of the
treatment environment.

In this case, both the treatment

staff and the custodial staff appear to be a dedicated

group of individuals, the majority of which, have many

years of experience in their respective fields.

While the

treatment staff reported their "level of job stress" as

slightly higher when working in the institutional setting,
over half of the custodial staff report a low level of job
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stress, and bbnsider their job difficulties as

when

cOitipared to other types of assignments * ;More ^ ^^t
. qharters of t

three

staff and custodial staff a^t^®

that rule violations, which remove clients from the program

are administered fairly.

Similarly, the majority of both

the treatment staff, and,over three-quarters of the

custodial staff report having; a p>Ositive relationship with
one another *

At least halfof the ;treatrtient staff consider .

the RSAt 'program to bela^ least average or above average
when Compared to other mental health programs they know
about, and an even larger percentage, (Over tbree-quarters)
of the custodial staff view the RSAl' progi^am as average or

above when compared to other branches of the sheriff s

department they are familiar with.

Overall, the RSAT

treatment environment appears to be one that is

cooperative, amicable, and generally supportive of the
treatment process, which in comparison, is generally
consistent with those findings that reflect client

perceptions of the program and the RSAT treatment process.
Cnp,!

r.nnflir.t WiThin ThP RSAT Unit

The idea of pursuing differing or multiple goals in

sequence without producing elements of role conflict within
the organization has been a long standing debate.

Much of

the research literature contends that the specific goal of

treatment through rehabilitation is in direct opposition
\

.. ,
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with custody and control.

However, as Hepburn and

Albonetti (1980) point but, conflict is, an inevitable part

of organizational life stemming from the organizational
characteristics of the facility, not necessarily from the
characteristics of the individuals involved.

Therefore, it

is possible for the treatment and custody staff who
participate in the treatment process, as seen in the RSAT
unit, to have favorable perceptions of one another, and

still yet indicate some level of conflict.

It is, as

Hepburn and Knepper (1993) observed in subsequent research,
a question of organizational support for the goals.
Pursuing multiple goals can take place within the
institution if the environment is encouraging, is ,

supportive of human service related goals, has the adequate
resources, and the differing goals do not pose a threat to

the overall structure of the organization.

Thus, according

to Hepburn and Knepper (1993), those organizations which

provide the most support for the delivery of human services
typically will have a higher incidence of job satisfaction,
less reported job stress, a lower level of role ambiguity,
and less perceived dissonance among the staff participants.
Data obtained from the RSAT participants, on the

surface, appears to be consistent with the literature.
While staff participants do report having favorable views
of one another, which is more of an individual
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characteristic than an organizational one, their

perceptions regarding goal conflict is somewhat less clear,
and is often peppered with ^''mixed messages".

The majority

of the treatment staff, and nearly three-quarters of the

custodial staff report ^''moderately no to no" tension

between the conflicting responsibilities of rehabilitation

and custody/control.

However, at least half of the

treatment staff, and a little over half of the custodial

staff, indicate that custody should not be a part of the

treatment process, and disagree that custodial goals and
treatment goals can work together.

Moreover, while all of

the treatment staff indicate that they understand that
custodial concerns must take precedence over treatment

issues, nearly half of the custodial officers felt that the
RSAT treatment staff would place treatment issues above
custodial concerns.

On the whole, while the treatment and

custodial staff do show some support for the inclusion of

rehabilitation/treatment goals within the facility, they do

report having some reservations toward the program.

These

reservations, however, are more likely related to the

organizational structure of the facility than are they a
representation of the individual participants.

Overall,

while there is some evidence of goal conflict within the

Banning facility, the RSAT treatment and custodial staff

participants tend to be, supportive of one another and the
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program.

Thus indicating, and further suggesting, that

while there is room for improvement, the early successes of

the RSAT program (i.e. recidivism) indicate that the RSAT

program is receiving some support from within the
organization.
Training

In the RSAT unit, the most suggestive indicator of

perceived dissonance among staff members appears to be in
the area of training.

Similar to those findings in the

study conducted by Sechrest and Josi (1996), the differing
goals and the individual backgrounds of the participants
can facilitate a competitive, "we versus them" situation.

For example, although at least half of the treatment staff
reported that they had been adequately trained in areas of
custodial concern, such as incapacitation and public

safety, less than 20% of the custodial staff agreed.
Likewise, while nearly two-thirds of the custodial staff

felt that they had received adequate training in
rehabilitation, including the stated mission of the RSAT

treatment program, all of the treatment staff disagreed.
Thus consistent with the Sechrest and Josi study (1996),

the perception of goal differences (treatment vs.

security), and the failure to communicate these differences
with one another can be a major contributor to mutual

distrust, which in turn may foster an adversarial
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relationship between the two groups.

Furthermore, the

ambiguities and the contradictory nature of receiving dual
directives may produce increased role conflict and promote
alienation from the organization.

Perceived role conflict among treatment and custodial

staff members who represent the differing goals and

objectives of the organization has been well documented in
the literature; it is certainly not all that unusual.

One

can generally assume that even within the best departments
there is a good chance conflict will occur between the
differing individuals and the groups they represent.

For

example, those who conduct research in the field of social
sciences may not necessarily agree with those research
methods employed by the school of public administration;
however, the competitive nature between the differing

disciplines generally would not disrupt the overall goals
of the academic institution. Therefore, in all

organizational structures, there will undoubtedly be some
interpersonal conflict between individuals.

Because

organizations are made up of individuals who do not
necessarily share the same goals, interests, or have common

backgrounds, individuals will compete to maintain a common
set of values within the organization.

However, as

mentioned previously (Hepburn and Albonetti, 1980), role
conflict tends to be a product of the differing and
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multiple goals found within the organizational structure of
the facility, and is not necessarily due to the individuals
who make up the staff positions.

Therefore, it is

important that organizations develop management techniques,
and proper training strategies to reduce the level of

perceived role conflict among individuals.

Group conflict

can not only undermine the goals of the organization, but
collectively, it can also extract loyalty from the

organization, and perhaps, mis-shape perceptions of those
individuals new to the group.

Determining Program Effectiveness

Identifying staff perceptions regarding the overall
effectiveness of the program can further increase our

understanding of the organization.

Once again, treatment

and custodial staff responses to questions designed to
assess the attitudes toward the overall effectiveness of

the RSAT program appear to be consistent with the
literature.

As expected, treatment staff perceptions

regarding the effectiveness of the RSAT treatment process
were favorable.

In contrast however, a little over half of

the custodial staff viewed the treatment process as being

more negative than positive.

While most correctional

facilities today combine elements of both treatment and

custody, generally, custodial goals take precedence over

treatment goals.

Therefore, the custodial officer who is
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expected to enforce rules, maintain order, and retain
custody, will likely align his or herself with those

aspects of the organization which are most strongly felt.
Additionally, while treatment staff members have a vested
interest in reducing recidivism rates, custodial officers,

generally, accept little to no responsibility for
recidivism reduction.

For the most part, then, custodial

staff members can be more critical of a treatment process

in which they have no vested interest in its outcome.
As indicated by the literature, support for treatment

programs among custodial staff may be underestimated.
Kaufman (1980) found that officers exhibit substantial

misperception of the beliefs and attitudes of their fellow
officers.

That is, officers often perceive their

colleagues as being less sympathetic to the treatment

process than they self report.

Data obtained from the

custodial staff participating in the RSAT program indicate

that over three-quarters of those officers who work in the
RSAT unit felt that those officers not associated with the

program would have a very negative opinion of the treatment
process.

In contrast however, nearly half of those

custodial staff officers who work in the program consider

the RSAT treatment process to be a viable, effective

program.

Sechrest and Josi (1980), noted that the

paradoxical nature of this phenomenon was evident in a
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number of the correctional officer interviews conducted

during the Amity Right Turn study.

When interviewed as a

group, most of the correctional officers denounced the
efficacy of inmate treatment programs; however, when re

interviewed, many expressed their personal belief in
treatment and rehabilitation.

These findings continue to

illustrate that custodial Officers attitudes and

perceptions may not be as "Concrete" as once considered;
moreover, that custodial staff certainly are capable of

being diverse in their attitudes, and also may be
supportive of rehabilitation goals if those goals are

supported by the organization.

However, as Kaufman (1980)

points out, if goal diversity is not supported by the
organization, custodial staff members will continue to form
polarities within the institution, expressing those group
norms which are most strongly apparent.
Custodial

end Trp^atmg^nt Staff Recommendati ons For Program

Improvement

Combined data indicate that both the treatment and
custodial staff consider increased training in

rehabilitation as most likely to alleviate conflict between
a treatment orientation and a custody orientation.

Secondly, to reduce conflict between the groups, cross

training among custodial and treatment staff was considered
a viable option.

However, a more significant finding, one
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that should not go without mentioning, is that nearly a

quarter of the correctional deputies felt that the program
needed more correctional input in program design.

This

finding shpuld, be:important to. the fadi-lity- because 'it, .
suggests that some of the correctional deputies do not
necessarily consider themselves a part of the treatment

process, however, it does indicate a willingness to
participate in program design and the overall treatment
process.

Additionally, and perhaps equally important, nearly a

quarter of■the custodial staff indicated that "nothing," or
suggested that no one program recommendation, would
alleviate the conflict between a treatment/custody goal

orientation.

This particular finding may indicate that not

only do some of the deputies feel that they have little

input in the RSAT (half of those surveyed reported that

they had little to no say in the day to day operations of
the RSAT unit) program, but that others may feel completely
alienated from the treatment process.

Or perhaps, some

:deputies may feel pressure to either subvert rehabilitation
goals, or at least downplay their importance within the
facility.

These types df findings warrant further

investigation, and suggest that the facility may need to v 

develop some type of pre-screening process to determine
correctional deputy attitudes toward rehabilitation prior

to placement within the RSAT unit.

Adequate training and a

clear understanding of the treatment philosophy is

paramount to the success of any treatment program.

The

facility must accept responsibility for training issues,
and ensure that only those individuals who have been

adequately trained in areas other than custody will be
placed in the RSAT unit.
Final Conclusions

Overall, the RSAT program appears to be successful,

thus providing additional support for the therapeutic
community model approach.

That is, client attitudes toward

the program have improved, a reduction in relapse has
occurred, and early recidivism rates are favorable.

In

addition, (referring to the original research questions),
findings confirm that the key groups associated with the
program do in fact have favorable attitudes toward one
another.

Moreover, as confirmed by exit phase data, client

attitudes toward the custodial and treatment staff

continued to improve throughout the treatment process.

This study, however, was unable to rule out those research

questions associated with goal conflict.

Not only does

there appear to be some level of goal conflict operating
within the RSAT unit,

there is also some evidence of an

adversarial "we versus them" relationship existing between
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the treatment and custodial staff assigned to the unit.

While these two research questions cannot be excluded, one
must conclude that existing role conflict among staff

participants is not completely disruptive to the
institution, since the program studied appears to be
meeting its stated objectives.
On the basis of these findings, the overall challenge to

the Banning Facility would be to identify those elements of
role conflict between custodial and treatment staff members

and attempt to eliminate them from the program.

As

evidenced by the literature, those programs which receive
the most organizational support from the facility are the

most likely to be successful.

Again, while role conflict

is not all that unusual in these types of programs, and has
been well documented in the literature, it continues to be

ignored by correctional administrators.

It is unlikely

that a model treatment, program can be developed and

replicated elsewhere if correctional administers do not
attempt to minimize these types of barriers among staff

Limitations ,

It must be emphasized that conclusions from this study

can only appropriately be applied to the program studied.
Many methodological problems and environmental concerns,

such as type and size of sample, limit the studies ability
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to be generalized to other correctional programs.

However,

a replication of this study, using the same survey
instrument would increase the reliability and validity of
the instrument. In the future, however, a more rigorous

research design, using a random sample, would be helpful.
For a study of this type, as suggested by Inciardi,
Scarpitti, and Pottieger (1993), this researcher would
recommend the face-to-face interviewing process to gather

data.

While the survey instrument used in this study was

able to tap into some of the concepts (i.e. goal conflict),
it is limited in its ability to obtain specific information
about the organization.

Empirical efforts must focus on a

research design that can take into account the various

process factors of substance abuse treatment, such as the
political, economic and the social environment of the

program.

Specifically, data pertaining to a wide range of

responses are needed if meaningful comparisons are to be
made regarding custody/treatment personnel in correctional

organizations.

The measurement instrument used in this

study was simply not "sensitive" enough to tap into the

many different variables associated with role conflict.
Moreover, small sample sizes and confidentiality concerns,
not only limit the descriptive type information that could
be obtained, but also limit the various statistical

procedures that can be used with larger samples.
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While the

survey instrument used in this study did allow the
researcher to make generalizations regarding the stated

research questions, thus increasing the validity of the
instrument, caution must be taken in assuming that the
instrument is entirely valid.

Program Recommendations

These conclusions suggest several recommendations for
consideration by correctional administrators for program
improvement:

Firsb, pirogram objectives and policies should be
reviewed regularly to reduce the undesirable effects
of role: Gonflict. If treatment objectives in the RSAT
unit are of primary importance, custodial
expectations must be minimized and the associated
security risks accepted. However, if security goals
cannot be minimized, treatment goals must clearly be
delineated as secondary in the RSAT unit. Staff roles
and expectations must be clarified if a more efficient
and effective staff performance is to occur within
the unit.

Second, cross-training for both correctional and

V -.

treatment staff should be instituted to minimize the

competitive nature between the two groups.

Training

standards and program materials should be developed so
that effective training can take place within the
unit.

Train correctional officers and other personnel

in substance abuse so they may better assist inmates
in the recovery process. Conversely, train the
treatment staff to be more aware of contradictory

treatment processes that may violate

security

standards set by the facility.
Third, correctional administrators need to be aware of

latent goals which may undermine the evaluative
process of the treatment program. When custodial
staff are allowed to volunteer or work in the RSAT

unit for personal profit, or to draw over-time pay,
their perceptions of the program may be biased. A
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regular scheduling of those individuals who have been
adequately trained in the rehabilitation philosophy
should be encouraged.

Fourth, pre-screening techniques and devices should be
used to determine those individuals most appropriate

to receive specialized training in the therapeutic
community model of treatment. The success of any
treatment program is dependent upon those individuals
who are receptive to the stated mission of the
program. Thus, correctional officers who disagree with
the treatment philosophy should be screened and not be
placed in the RSAT unit.
Lastly, correctional facilitators should encouragd the
custodial staff to become actively involved in
recidivism reduction, and further reward those

individuals for any successes in this area.
Accountability must be felt at every level of the
criminal justice system.
Future Directions .

It seems evident that additional measures of role'

conflict are necessary in order to draw conclusions and
make generalizations about the treatment/custody dilemma in
other correctional institutions.

While this study is

certainly not without its methodological weaknesses,
evaluative research, as conducted here, has the potential

to impact the field of corrections in a positive way.

With

new laws mandating the strict enforcement of drug related

offenses, the pressure to expand our substance abuse
treatment efforts within our nation's prisons and jails

will undoubtedly remain the focus for correctional

practitioners.

For these reasons, and as evidenced by this

study, perhaps it is time to create a new mission for
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corrections, one where correctional practitioners at all
levels, from custodial officers, to treatment staff, to

those who hold the top management positions, begin to

accept some responsibility for reducing crime and substance
abuse.
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APPENDIX A

California State IJniVersity,^
Voluntary Consent Form

PROJECT:RSAT program effectiveness/Attitude Survey

The Study in which you are aboutto participate is designed to measure participant
attitudes and self-esteem for certain target concepts. This study is being conducted
by Professor Dale K.Sechrest ofthe Criminal Justice Department ofCalifornia State
Uiirversity,San Bernardino.

We want you to complete this written survey format different times during the period
you are in the program. In fact,this survey is to be completed by the participants at both
entry and exitform the program,or as otherwise specified by Dr. Sechrest's research
personnel.

The survey includes a selfattitude inventory and additional questions that look at various
aspects ofparticipant perceptions ofself,"policeman,""the law,""work,""crime,"
"education,""treatment stafi^""correctional officers," and "violence." The survey is
used to document program participant attitudes and self-esteem. There are no known
risks involved.

Please understand that your participation in this research is totally voluntary and that all
information will be coded and reported only in group form. At no time will your name be
reported yvith yourresponses.

Mr. Matthew Robby ofCal State is assisting in the survey. You are encouraged to ask
him or Dr. Sechrest any questions at any time during the study.
You are free to withdraw consent and discontinue participation in the study at any time.

Ifyou discontinue participation this will not penalize you in any way or change your
status in any way in the program.

Participant's Signature:
Researcher's Signature: ' : ■

Date:
•: ■ .
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■ Date:
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APPENDIX

B

Califoraia Slate Univeraity^ Sail B
Program Effectiveness: Inmate Intafce/Exit Attitude Survey
Important: Your responses are confidentiai and will be reported without
identifying vou in any way. The Staffand the Facility do not have access to these
forms. ■

Your name:

•'

-.

' ■

- ■

.

^

.

Date survey completed:

1. How long were you in the program? _______ Months ''

^

■

.

Days

2. Which phase(beginning,middle,or end)did you exit from the program?

3. How useful do you think this program was in preventing your relapse to drugs?
Plea.se check the answer below that best describes how you feel.
_____ very helpful
somewhat helpful
a little help
■
I don't think it will help because(please tell us why):

4. How useful do you think this program wasin helping you positively change your life?
Please check the answer below that best describes how you feel.
very helpful
somewhat helpful
a little helpful
I don't think it has helped me so far because(please tell us why):

5. In what ways did program participation make you feelbetter about yourself?
Please check as maay as apply to you

: I have more confidence in myself.
I have more respect for myself.
I know there are other persons who have problems like me and I can ask them
for help.
I know where to go to get help for a substance abuse problem whenI get out.
I know that friends or family will help me iff need help when I get out.
I can go to 12 steps meetings(AA,NA,or CA).
Drugs no longer control my life.
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I am more prepared to interview and get ajob.
Other(specify):

6. Which part or parts ofthe program do you think prepared you to continue a drug free
lifestyle? Please check as many ofthe following that apply to you.
RSAT lecture series.
Information on drugs and their effects on the body and mind.
Individual counseling sessions.
Group counseling sessions.

Attending one ofthe 12 step groups or religious group meetings.
Help in finding employment.

Help in making me feel better about myself(to help raise my self-esteem).
Being with others who have problems like I have.
Knowledge ofurine(U.A.)testing.
Individual step-work.
Journal activities.

(Ifapplicable)parenting classes.
(Ifapplicable)anger management classes.
Other reasons(specify):

7. Please help us make the program better. Tell us how you assess(rate)the various
aspects ofthe program at this point in time. Please circle the item which best
describes your response.

A. Access to the program fecility..;.i............. Very good
B. Preparation ofparticipants forjobs
Very good
C. Educational opportunities for participants... Very good
D. Overall effectiveness ofprogram
Very good
E. Commitment ofparticipants to remaining
drug-free
Very good
F. Other(specify):
-■ -

Good
Good
Good
Good

Fair
Fair
Fair
Fair

Poor Very Poor
Poor Very Poor
Poor Very Poor
Poor Very Poor

Good Fair Poor Very Poor
■ ■

8. What was the average time given to you for various types of counseling, and should
there have been more?

Counseling

Type
Individual
Group
Family
Anger Management

Average

Hours/week

Should more or less be provided?
More
More
More
More
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Less
Less
Less
^Less

About right now
About right now
About right now
^About right now

12 Step Study Groups

More

Less

^About right now

9. On the average,about how many hours per week ofcounseling did you have from
other organi2ations within the program? (Estimate to the closet hour)
Provider #1.(Name)
^average hours per week
Provider #2.(Name)
^average hours per week

10. Was the ROP program helpful to you in any way? Please indicate"yes"or"no"and
explain your answer.

11. What groups,organizations,or individuals who are inside the facility were most
helpfiil to you in dealing With your problems,such as substance abuse,personnel.?
Please indicate the group and the type ofhelp given:(For example,treatment
counselors, 12-step groups,correctional oflBcers, other staff, religious groups,or
service organizations)

12. Is there anything else that you think might be helpful in making the program better
for fiiture program participants,such as additional program features or different kinds of
programs?

Please mark each statement in the following way:Ifthe statement describes how
you usually feel, put an"X"or some mark in the column "like me". Ifthe
statement does not describe how you usually feel, put an"X"or some form of mark
in the column "unlike me".

LIKE ME

13. I'm pretty sure ofmyself
14. I often wish I were someone else

15. I never worry about anything
16. There are lots ofthings about myself
I'd change IfI could
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UNLIKE ME

17. I can make up my mind without too much
trouble

18. I always tell the truth
19. Someone always has to tell me what to do
LIKE ME

20. It takes me a long time to get used to
anything new
21. I'm often sorry for the things I do
22. I'm popular with people I know
23. I give up easily
24. I can usually take care ofmyself
25. I'm usually proud ofwhat I am doing
26. I like every one I know
27. I understand myself
28. It's pretty tough to be me
29. Things are all mixed up in my life
30. I have a low opinion ofmyself
31. I don't like to be with other people
32. I often feel upset
33. IfI have something to say,I usually say it
34. I don't care what happens to me
35. I'm a failure

36.
37.
38.
39.
40.

I'm usually a lot offun to be with
Most people are better liked thanI am
I always know what to say to people
I can't be depended on
I get upset easily when I'm put down about
something
41. Most persons my age seem to do things
better than I

42. I have bad feelings about my home Ufe
43. Others see me as not good
44. I often worry about things
45. I feel hopefiil about the future
46. I find it hard to work under strict rules and

regulations
47. I feel like it is better to not trust anyone
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UNLIKE ME

The following list contains different(target)concepts followed by a rating scale.
Rate each ofthe target concepts by placing an"X"orsome form of mark at the
point in each row which best describes your feelings for that concept
Strongly
Agree
How I feel about myself
Iseemyselfasamceperson

I see myselfas a fair person
I see myselfas a smart person
1 see myselfas a strong person

Agree

'

. \
■ ■y' ' ■ : '

HowIfeel about police officers

Ifeelpolice officers are nice
Ifeelpolice officers are fair
Ifeelpolice officers are smart
HowIfeel about the law

Ifeel the law is valuable
Ifeel the law is fair

HowIfeel about work

Ienjoy working
Ican get any jobIwant
Ifeel qualified for the jobIwant
HowIfeel about crime

Ifeel crime pays
Weak individuals commit crime

Crime is ok if you don't get caught
Victims of crime deserve what they get
HowIfeel about edtication/school
1 feel an education is valuable

Ifeel an education is necessary
You need an education to get a job

Ifeelmy education is good enough to
get a job
Ifeel that education is interesting

Ialways enjoyed school

140

Disagree

Strongly
Disagree

__

;;
____

'"

,

Strongly
Agree
How I feel about Treatment staff

I feel treatment staffare helpful
I feel treatment staffare professional
I feel treatment staffare fair

I feel treatment staffare friendly
I feeltreatment staffare smart
How I feel about Correctional Officers

I feel co's are helpful
rfeel CO's are professional
I feel co's are nice
I feel co's are smart

How I feel about Violence

Violence is often required to solve problems
Violence is okay to use to solve problems
I used a lot ofviolence in the past
I use violence when someone is pushing me
I use violence when I feel too stressed out

Violence is a normal part ofliving
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Agree

Disagree

Strongly
Disagree

APPENDIX C

Banning Correctional Facility
Residential Substance Abuse

California State University^San Remardmo:Banning Treatment StaffSurvey
This survey is part ofthe study ofthe RSAT program which is being done by Cal State
University, Criminal Justice Department. It is important for the study to determine the
attitudes oftreatment and custody stafftoward the program. After reading each ofthe
following questions, please select the one answer that best reflects your view or opinion.
Thank you for your cooperation!

IMPORTANT: Your responses are confidentialand will be reportedwithout
identifying you in any manner. Only researchers have access to
these forms,which you should return in the attached envelope directly
to Dr.Dale Sechrest,Project Director.

1. As a member ofthe treatment staff, whendid you become involved in the RSAT
program?
Since it began(October, 1998):
I started on(date):
What is your position?

2. How do you view yourjob orjob related level ofstress when working with the
RSAT program as compared to a more routine type ofassignment or treatttient
setting other thanjail?
'

Less stressful

About the same
More stressful

3. Would you describe yourjob duties as less difficult or more difficult to perform when
working with RSAT participants versus nonprogram participants?

;

-

Less difficult

_____

About the same
More difficult

Not applicable

142

The Banning Correctional Facility is charged with two,sometimes conflicting
responsibilities:

1). The rehabilitation ofoffenders,and 2). Custody and control.
To what degree is there tension between these two legal responsibilities?
(Circle the number which best expresses your view).

None

Much

5. The treatment staffunderstands the State's interest in custody and controlissues and
understands that custodial concerns must take precedence over treatment issues:
1

2

3

4

5

Strongly
Disagree

6

Strongly
Agree

6. During the time thatI have worked in the treatment program,I have come to realize
that custodial goals and treatment goals can work together,rather than against one
another,thus,custody can be a part ofthe treatment process:
1

2

3

Strongly
Disagree

4

5

6

Strongly
Agree

7. As a member ofthe treatment staff, do you feel that you needed more training in
areas ofcustodial concern,such as, public safety and incarceration?
No

Yes

8. As a member ofthe treatment staff, do you feelthat Correctional Deputies needed
more training in the stated mission and organizational goals ofa residential based
substance abuse treatment

program?
No

Yes
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9. How would you rate the RSAT program as a place to work compared to other
branches ofthe Mental Health Department that you knOw about?
One ofthe best

_____

Above average ;
Below average
One ofthe worst
Not applicable

10. As a member ofthe treatment staff,to what degree do you view the overall
effectiveness ofRSAT?

■ - I
Negatively

•

' 3' ■ V. • 4

5^ .

■ ' (y
Positrvely

11. As a member ofthe treatment staff,to what degree do you think Correctional
Deputies who are notassociated withthe RSAT program view the overall
effectiveness ofthe program?
1

2

3

4

5

Negatively

6

Positively

12. As a member ofthe treatment staff to what degree do you think Correctional
Deputies who are associated With the RSAT program view the overall effectiveness
ofthe program?
1

2

3

4

5

Negatively

6

Positively

13. To what degree do you think the inmates view the overall effectiveness ofthe
RSAT program?
1

2

3

4

Negatively

5

6

Positively

14. How much influence do Correctional Deputies have over the day to day operations
ofthe treatment program?

_____

Very little

^ Some
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'

A lot

15. Incident reports,or rule violation reports issued by correctionaldeputies that remove
inmates from the prpgram are generally administered fairly:

1 ^

2

. 3^'.

4;

^• 5

- 6

Not Fair

Fair

16. What type ofrelationship would you say that you have with the Gorrectional
Deputies associated with the RSAT program?
1

2

3

4

Very Negative

5

6

;

Very Positive

17. Some residential based treatmentprograms have caused staffmembers to feel

conflicting obligations,that is, conflict between being a treatment orientation or a
custody orientation. To the extent that this is true,or has been true, which ofthe
following do you feel would most alleviate this conflict? Rankfrom 1 to 6. with 1
heine the mostlikely to alleviate conflict.

_____

Increased training in rehabilitation

Regular meetings between custodial staffand treatment staff
More Correctional Deputy input in program design

Cross training among custodial staffand treatnient staff
A liaison person to improve communication between custodial and
treatment staff"

Nothing,conflict will always occur between the custodial and
treatment staff"

Other(specify):

About how many years have you been working with the DepartmentofMentalHealth?
How many months have you worked with the RSAT unit?
Date Survey Completed

Thankyoufofyour help!
(RSAT:MODIRnSU.WPI)|
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APPENDIX

D

Banmng Correctional Facility
Residential Substance Abuse

Treatment Program

Califomia State Umversity,San Bernardino: Banning Gustodiai StaffSurvey

This survey is part ofthe study oftheRSAT program which is being done by Cal State
University, Criminal Justice Department. It is important for the study to determine the
attitudes oftreatment and custody stafftoward the program. After reading each ofthe

following questions, please select the one answer that bestreflects your view or opinion.
Thank you for your cooperation!

IMPORTANT: Your responses are confidentialand will be reported without
identifying youin anv manner. Onlv researchers have access to these
forms, which you should return in the attached envelope directly to
Dr.Dale Sechrest,Project Director.

1. As a Correctional Deputy,how did you become involved in the RSAT program?
Selected based on training and experience
Volunteered or requested the assignment

_____
■

Rotated into the program
Other(specify):

2. How do you view yourjob orjob relatedlevelofstress when working with the
RSAT program as cbnipared to a rnore routine assignment?
.

Less Stressful

About the same
More stressful

3. Would you describe yourjob duties as niore difficult or less difficult to perform when
working with RSAT participants versus nonprogram participants?
Less difficult

_____

About the same
More difficult
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The Bantling Correctional Facility is charged with two,sometimes conflicting
responsibilities:
1). The rehabilitation ofoffenders,and 2). Custody and control.
To what degree is there tension between these two legal responsibilities?
(Circle the number which best eiqiresses your view.)
I

2

3

4

5

6

None

Much

5. The treatment staffunderstands the State's interest in custody and control issues and
knows that custodial concerns must take precedence over treatment issues?

Strongly
Disagree

Disagree

Undecided

Agree

Strongly
Agree

During the time that I have worked in the treatment program,I have come to realize
that custodial goals and treatment goals could work together,rather than against one
another,thus,custody can be a part ofthe treatment process:
1

2

3

Strongly Disagree

4

5

6

Strongly Agree

7. As a Correctional Deputy,do you feel that the treatment staffneeded more training in
areas ofcustodial concern,such as public safety and incarceration?
No

Yes

As a Correctional Deputy,do you feel that you needed more training in the stated
mission and organizational goals ofa residential based substance abuse treatment
program?
No

Yes
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9. How would you rate the RSAT program as a place to work compared to other
branches ofthe Sheriflfs Department that you know about?
:'

One ofthe best

Above average ;

Average
Below average
.

' One ofthe worst

Not applicable

10. As a CorrectionalDeputy,to what degree do you view the overall effectiveness of
RSAT?
1

2

3

4

5

Negatively

6

Positively

11. As a Correctional Deputy,to what degree do you think members ofthe treatment
staffview the overall effectiveness ofthe RSAT program?
1

2

3

4

5

Negatively

6

Positively

12. As a Correctional Deputy,to what degree do you think other Correctional Deputies
who are not associated with the RSAT program view its overall effectiveness?
1

2

3

4

5

Negatively

6

Positively

13. To what degree do you think the inmates view the overall effectiveness ofthe
RSAT program?
1

2

3

4

Negatively

5

6

Positively

14. How much influence or say do Correctional Deputies have over the day to day
operations ofthe treatment program?
■ ■

Very little

Some

148

A lot

15. Incident reportSj or rule violation reports that remove inmates^
generi^y administered fairly;

Not Fair

the program are

Fair

■16. - ' '"

1

Very Negative
VT:

Very Positive

■

conflicting obhgations, that is; conflict betweenbeing a treatment orientation or a
custody orientation. To the extent that this is trues or has been true, which of the

Increased training inrehabihtation

treatment staff
staff

Other (specify^):

About how many years have youbeen worldng as a CorrectionalDeputy?
"

Night

Date Survey Completed:

Thankyonfor yottrh^!
[RSAT:MODCORSU.WPD]
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APPENDIX E

TABLE 1: CLIENT RACE/ETHNICITY BY GENDER

GENDER

RACE/ETHNICITY WHITE

.

Count

% of Total
BLACK

49

36

33.6%

24.7%

18

5

12.3%

3.4%

Count

% of Total
HISPANIC

Count
% of Total

ASIAN

12

36

8.2%

24.7%

Count

1

1

.7%

.7%

Count

Count
% of Total

23v
15.8%

24

% of Total
Total

58.2%

16.4%

% of Total
INDIAN

Total

FEMALE

MALE

1

1

.7%

.7%

92

54

146

63.0%

37.0%

100.0%

TABLE 1A: CLIENT GENDER

Frequency
Valid

Percent

MALE

96

63.6

FEMALE

55

36.4

151

100.0

Total

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

63.6

63.6

;l--,V36.4;'

100.0

.100.0

TABLE 2: CLIENT AGE CAGEGORIES BY GENDER

GENDER
FEMALE

MALE

AGE
18 TO 24
CATEGORIES
25 TO 31

Count
% of Total
Count
% of Total

32 TO 38

Count

% of Total

39 TO 45

Count

% of Total

46 TO 52

Count
% of Total

53+

Count
% of Total

Total

Count
% of Total

Total

16

10

26

11.0%

6.9%

17.9%

23

14

37

15.9%

9.7%

25.5%

19

16

35

13.1%

11.0%

24.1%

22

11

33

15.2%

7.6%

22.8%

6

3

9

4.1%

2.1%

6.2%

5

5

3.4%

3.4%

91

54

145

62.8%

37.2%

100.0%
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TABLE:2A
RSAT CLIENT AGE
N

Valid

146

Missing

5

Mean

34.14

Median

33.50

Mode

39

TABLE 3: CLIENT MARITAL STATUS BY GENDER

GENDER
FEMALE

MALE

MARITAL

MARRIED

STATUS

Count
% of Total

DIVORCED

Count

SEPARATED

25

11.0%

6.2%

17.1%

DC

Count

11

9

20

6.2%

13.7%

Count

Count
% of Total
Count

Total

26
17.8%

7.5%

% of Total
SINGLE

14

9.6%

OC

8.2%

% of Total
WIDOWED

9

12

% of Total

% of Total

Total

16

1

1

.7%

.7%

53

21

74

36.3%

14.4%

50.7%

92

54

146

63.0%

37.0%

100.0%

TABLE 4: CLIENT NUMBER OF CHILDREN

Frequency
Valid

Total

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

NONE REPORTED

45

29.8

32.6

32.6

1 CHILD

34

22.5

24.6

57.2

2 CHILDREN

20

13.2

14.5

71.7

3 CHILDREN

25

16.6

18.1

89.9

4 CHILDREN

11

7.3

8.0

97,8

5 CHILDREN

2

1.3

1.4

99.3

6

1

.7

.7

100.0

138

91.4

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

13
151

100.0

151

TABLE 4A

NUMBER OF CHILDREN
N

Valid

Missing

138
13

Mean

1.51

Median

1.00

Mode

0

TABLE 5: CLIENT LAST GRADE LEVEL OF SCHOOL COMPLETED

Frequency
Valid

Missing

Percent

6.0

2

7.0

1

Valid Percent

1.3

1.4

1.4

.7

.7

2.1

8.0

5

3.3

3.5

5.6

9.0

10

6.6

6.9

12.5

10.0

23

15.2

16.0

28.5

11.0

28

18.5

19.4

47.9

12.0

58

38.4

40.3

88.2

13.0

7

4.6

4.9

93.1

14.0

5

3.3

3.5

96.5

15.0

1

.7

.7

97.2

'16.0

4

2.6

2.8

100.0

Total

144

95.4

100.0

7

4.6

151

100.0

System

Total

TABLE 5A

LAST GRADE LEVEL OF SCHOOL COMPLETED
N

Valid

Missing

144
7

Mean

11.271

Median

12.000

Mode

Cumulative
Percent

12.0

152

TABLE 6:(CLIENT)MY EDUCATION IS GOOD ENOUGH TO GET A JOB

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

30

199

28.0

28.0

AGREE

35

23.2

32.7

60.7

DISAGREE

36

23.8

33.6

94.4

6

4.0

5.6

100.0

107

70.9

100.0

44

29.1

151

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 7:(CLIENT)I FEEL QUALIFIED FOR THE JOB I WANT

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

33

21.9

31.1

31.1

AGREE

30

19.9

28.3

59.4

DISAGREE

37

24.5

34.9

94.3

6

4.0

5.7

100.0

106

70.2

100.0

45

29.8

151

100.0

Total

System

Total

TABLE 8: ATTENDED TRADE,TECHNICAL OR VOCATIONAL SCHOOL
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

YES

64

42.4

51.2

51.2

NO

61

40.4

48.8

100.0

125

82.8

100.0

26

17.2

151

100.0

Total

Missing

System

Total

TABLE 9: FAMILY INCOME OVER $20,QO0

Valid

YES

NO

Missing
Total

Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

STRONGLY DISAGREE

Missing

Percent

Frequency
■ ; ■ ■ ■ 31
59

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

20.5

34.4

34.4

39.1

65.6

100.0

100.0

Total

90

59.6

Systenri

61

40.4

151

100.0

153 V

TABLE 10: METH USE A MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSIONS

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

YES

59

39.1

48.4

48.4

NO

63

41.7

51.6

100.0

122

80.8

100.0

29

19.2

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 11: ALCOHOL USE AS A MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSIONS

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Percent

YES

47

31.1

38.8

38.8

NO

74

49.0

61.2

100.0

121

80.1

100.0

30

19.9

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 12: MARIJUANA USE ASA MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSION

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Percent

YES

41

27.2

33.9

33.9

NO

80

53.0

66.1

100.0

121

80.1

100.0

30

19.9

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 13: HEROINE AS A MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSION

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Missing
Total

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

IT

7.3

9.1

9.1

NO

110

72.8

90.9

100.0

Total

121

80.1

100.0

30

19.9

151

100.0

YES

System
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TABLE 14: SPEED USE AS A MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSION

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

YES

24

15.9

19.8

19.8

NO

97

64.2

80.2

100.0

121

80.1

100.0

30

19.9

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 15:CRACK/COCAINE MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSION

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Missing

YES

Percent

Percent

Valid Percent

19

12.6

15.8

15.8

NO

101

66.9

84.2

100.0

Total

120

79.5

100.0

31

20.5

151

100.0

System

Total

TABLE 16: POP USE MAJOR PROBLEM AT ADMISSIONS

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Missing

YES

Percent

3

2.0

NO

117

77.5

97.5

Total

120

79.5

100.0

Systenl

Total

31

20.5

151

100.0

Percent

Valid Percent

• "2.5''
100.0

TABLE 17: BEEN IN ALCOHOL OR DRUG TREATMENT BEFORE

Cumulative
Frequency
Valid

Total

Valid Percent

Percent

YES

69

45.7

57.0

57.0

NO

52

34.4

43.0

100.0

121

80.1

100.0

30

19.9

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

155

TABLE 18: ATTENDED 12-STEP(AA,NA,CA)PROGRAM BEFORE
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Percent

YES

73

48.3

58.9

58.9

NO

51

33.8

41.1

100.0

124

82.1

100.0

27

17.9

151

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 19: CLIENT CRIMINAL HISTORY

N

Missing

Valid

Median

Mean

Mode

(CRIMINAL
HISTORY)
NUMBER OF

138

13

9.27

7.50

4

84

67

3.01

2.00

■- ' 1

TIMES
ARRESTED FOR
BURGLARY

67

84

2.03

2.00

1

TIMES
ARRESTED FOR
THEFT

40

111

1.98

2.00

1

20

131

1.25

1.00

1

9

142

1.44

1.00

1

■ 'f'

150

1.00

TIMES
ARRESTEDIN

THE PAST
TIMES

ARRESTED FOR
ASSAULT

TIMES

ARRESTED FOR
CAR THEFT
TIMES
ARRESTED FOR

FORGERY,
CHECKS,
ACCESS CARDS
TIMES
ARRESTED FOR
ARSON

156

1

TABLE 19A: CLIENT CRIMINAL HISTORY

Missing

Valid

Mean

Median

Mode

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR DRUG

OFFENSES(ALL
FELONY-LEVEL
DRUG

91

60

3.11

3.00

FOR NARCOTICS

21

130

1.90

1.00

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR MARIJUANA

29

122

1.76

1.00

70

81

2.34

2.00

14

137

1.71

1.50

OFFENSES)
TIMES ARRESTED

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR DANGEROUS
DRUGS

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR OTHER

DRUG OFFENSES

TABLE 19B: CRIMINAL HISTORY

N

Missing

Valid

Median

Mean

Mode

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR SEX

OFFENSES(ALL
FELONY-LEVEL)
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR LEWD OR
LASCIVIOUS
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR DRIVING
UNDER THE
INFLUENCE

16

135

2.75

2

149

1.00

38

113

1.74

1.00

1

13

138

3.08

2.00

1

1

150

1.00

1.50

1

1

TIMES ARRESTED

FOR OTHER SEX
OFFENSES
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR HIT AND RUN

157

1

TABLE 19C: CRIMINAL HISTORY

N

Missing

Valid

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR WEAPONS

Mean

Median

Mode

1.00

1

1.00

1

1.72

2.00

1

137

■ ■ 3^-29;;

2.00

2

6

145

2.83

1.50

1

13

138

2.23

2.00

1

12

139

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
ASSAULT AND
BATTERY

6

145

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
PETTY THEFT

25

126

14

1.50

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR

DRUGS(ALL
MISDEMEANOR

OFFENSES)
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
MARIJUANA

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR OTHER
MISDEMEANOR
DRUGS

158

TABLE 19D: CRIMINAL HISTORY

N

.Missing

Valid

Median

Mode

Mean

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MiSDEMEANOR

1

150

1.00

1

3

148

1.00

1

2

149

1.00

1

1

150

1.00

1

2

149

1.00

1

10

141

INDECENT

EXPOSURE
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MISDEMEANOR

lewd CONDUCT
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MISDEMEANOR
DRUNK
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MISDEMEANOR
LIQUOR LAWS
TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
DISORDERLY
CONDUCT

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MISDEMEANOR
DISTURBING THE
PEACE

1

1.00

TABl-E 19E: CRIMINAL HISTORY

N

Missing

Valid

Median

Mean

Mode

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR

MISDEMEANOR
MALICIOUS

11

140

1.45

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
TRESPASSING

1

150

2.00

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
DRIVING UNDER
THE INFLUENCE

16

135

2.44

TIMES ARRESTED
FOR
MISDEMEANOR
GLUE SNIFFING

1

150

2.00

1.00

1

MISCHIEF

159

2

2.00

2

2

TABLE 20: AVERAGE NUMBER OF TREATMENT COUNSELING HOURS PROVIDED

N

Missing

Valid

Mean

Median

Mode

AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OB
INDIVIDUAL

COUNSELING

;

GIVEN TO YOU

•

'

83

68

79

72

3.05

2.00

■ • ■ ,0

6.87

5.00

■ :.';5

.95

.00

0

3.04

2.00

0

6.66

6.00

2.63

1.00

AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OF
GROUP

GOUNSELINQ
GIVEN TO YOU
AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OF
FAMILY

79

COUNSELING

GIVEN TO YOU
AVERAGE
HOURS/WEEK OF
ANGER
MANAGEMENT
COUNSELING

76

75

AVERAGE
HOURS/WEEK OF
12 STEP STUDY
GROUPS

80

.

7-j

'

V "'"7■

"

NUMOFHRSPER
WEEK OF
COUNSELING
FROM OTHER

:

91

60

0

ORGANIZATIONS
WITHIN THE
PROGRAM

TABLE 20A: SHOULD MOREOR LESS INDIVIDUAL COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Frequency
Valid

MORE

• , LESS

■ .I..
Missing
Total

Percent

f: ;. 51
2 ■

Valid Percent

33.8

Cumulative
Percent
56.7

56.7

58.9

2.2

, ■

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

37

Total
System

90

59.6

61

40.4

151

100.0

V

24.5

160

100.0

100.0

TABLE 20B; SHOULD MORE OR LESS GROUP COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

MORE
LESS

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

23.3

13.2

23.3

■. ^

3.3

5.8

29.1

V 40.4

70.9

100.0

100.0

61

Total

86

57.0

System

65

43.0

151

100.0

Total

Percent

20

TABLE 20C: SHOULD MORE OR LESS FAMILY COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

MORE

55

36.4

.7 ■

LESS

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

63.2

11

64.4
100.0

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

31

20.5

35.6

Total

87

57.6

100.0

System

Total

64

42.4

151

100.0

Percent

63.2

TABLE 20D: SHOULD MORE OR LESS ANGER MANAGEMENT COUNSELING BE PROVIDED
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

MORE

LESS

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

48.2

26.5

48.2

7

4.6

8.4

56.6

36

23.8

43.4

100.0

100.0

Total

83

55.0

System

68

45.0

151

100.0

Total

Percent

40

tABLE 20E: SHOULD MORE OR LESS 12STEP STUDY GROUP COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Frequency
Valid

Total

Cumulative
Percent
21.2

MORE

18

11.9

21.2

LESS

8

5.3

9.4

30.6

59

39.1

69.4

100.0

100.0

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

Total

85

56.3

System

66

43.7

151

100.0

161

TABLE 21: (EXIT)AVERAGE NUMBER OF TREATMENT GOUNSELING HOURS

N

Missing

Valid

Median

Mean

Mode

AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OF
INDIVIDUAL
COUNSELING

41

110

2.02

1.00

1

40

ill

6.50

6.00

5

35

116

.83

.00

0

35

116

2.86

1.00

0

37

114

4.95

5.00

2

37

114

2.62

2:00

0

GIVEN TO YOU

AVERAGE
HOURS/WEEK OF
GROUP
GOUNSELING
GIVEN TO YOU
AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OF
FAMILY
COUNSELING

GIVEN TO YOU
AVERAGE
HOURS/WEEK OF
ANGER
MANAGEMENT
COUNSELING
GIVEN TO YOU
AVERAGE

HOURS/WEEK OF
12 STEP STUDY
GROUPS
NUM OF HRS PER
WEEK OF

COUNSELING
FROM OTHER
ORGANIZATIONS
WITHIN THE
PROGRAM

TABLE 21A: (EXIT)SHOULD MORE OR LESS IND.COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Frequency
Valid

Missing
Total

Valid Percent

Percent

Cumulative
Percent

MORE

25

16.6

55.6

55.6

LESS

1

.7

2.2

57.8
100.0

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

19

12.6

42.2

Total

45

29.8

100.0

System

106

70.2

151

100.0

162

TABLE 218: (EXIT)MORE OR LESS GROUP COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

MORE

1

9

6.0

21.4

LESS

j

2

1.3

4.8

26.2

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

31

20.5

73.8

100.0

100.0

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

;

System

Total

42

27.8

109

72.2

151

100.0

21.4

TABLE 210: (EXIT)MORE OR LESS FAMILY COUNSELING BE PROVIDED
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Percent

MORE

25

16.6

67.6

67.6

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

12

7.9

32.4

100.0

100.0

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

i

Total

37

24.5

114

75.5

151

100.0

TABLE 21D: MORE OR LESS ANGER MANAGEMENT COUNSELING BE PROVIDED

Frequency
Valid

MORE

LESS

!

ABOUT RIGHT N0\^
Total
Missing

^

System

Total

'

Valid Percent

Percent

Cumulative
Percent
52.9

18

11.9

52.9

2

1.3

5.9

58.8

14

9.3

41.2

100.0

100.0

34

22.5

117

77.5

151

100.0

TABLE 21E: (EXIT)MORE OR LESS 12STEP STUDY GROUP COUNSELING

Frequency
Valid

22.0

9

6.0

22.0

LESS

2

1.3

4.9

26.8

30

19.9

73.2

100.0

100.0

Total

Total

Cumulative
Percent

MORE

ABOUT RIGHT NOW

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

41

27.2

110

72.8

151

100.0
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TABLE 22: (INTAKE)I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE HELPFUL

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

49

45.8

45.8

AGREE

44

41.1

86.9

DISAGREE

10.

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

Total

9.3

96.3
100.0

4

2.6

3.7

107

70.9

100.0

44

29:1

151

100.0

TABLE 22A:(INTAKE) I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE PROFESSIONAL

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

38

25.2

35.8

35.8

AGREE

49

32.5

46.2

82.1

DISAGREE

15

9.9

14.2

96.2

4

2.6

3.8

100.0

106

70.2

100.0

45

29.8

151

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 22B:(INTAKE)I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE FAIR

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

41

27.2

38.7

38.7

AGREE

47

31.1

44.3

83.0

DISAGREE

13

8.6

12.3

95.3

4.7

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

5

"V c

33 ■ ;

100.0

106

System

Total

45

151

100.0

TABLE 22D:(INTAKE) IFEEL TREATMENTSTAFF ARE SMART

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Percent

36

23.8

33.6

33.6

AGREE

48

31.8

44.9

78.5

DISAGREE

21

13.9

19.6

98.1

2

1.3

1.9

100.0

107

70.9

100.0

44

29.1

151

100.0

Total

Total

,

STRONGLY AGREE

STRONGLY DISAGREE

Missing

Percent

System
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TABLE 23: (EXIT) 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE HELPFUL

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

25

AGREE

16

DISAGREE

Missing

58.1

58.1

lo-a'-'

37.2

95.3

4.7

100.0

>28^5.:

100.0

2

Total

43

System

Total

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

108

7m

151

100.0

TABLE 23A: (EXIT) I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE PROFESSIONAL

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

18

11.9

AGREE

20

13.2

5

3.3

DISAGREE
Total

Missing

System

Total

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percept

Percent

43

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

41.9

'^46.5::

88.4
100.0

100.0

23B:(EXIT) I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE FAIR

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

17

AGREE

19

DISAGREE

6

STRONGLY DISAGREE

1

Total

Missing

System

Total

Valid Percent

Percent

11.3

: '4;o
7■ ■

43

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

Percent

39.5

39.5

44.2

83.7

14.0

97.7

2.3

100.0

100.0

23C: (EXIT) IFEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE FRIENDLY

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

20

AGREE

16

DISAGREE

Percent

46.5

;;:v-- '-;-.-i0.6.: '

6

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing
Total ■

System

43

Valid Percent

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

165

Cumulative
Percent
46.5

37.2

83.7

14.0

97.7

2.3

100.0

100.0

TABLE 23D: (EXIT) I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE SMART

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

19

12.6

44.2

AGREE

19

12.6

44.2

88.4

5

3.3

11.6

100.0

100.0

DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

Total

43

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

44.2

TABLE 22C: (INTAKE) I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE FRIENDLY

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

41

27.2

38.7

38.7

AGREE

47

31.1

44.3

83.0

DISAGREE

13

8.6

12.3

95.3

5

3.3

47

100.0

106

70.2

100.0

45

29.8

151

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 24; (INTAKE)I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE HELPFUL

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

15

9.9

14.3

14.3

AGREE

46

30.5

43.8

58.1

DISAGREE

38

25.2

36.2

94.3

Q

4.0

5.7

100.0

105

69.5

100.0

46

30;5

151

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

TABLE 24A; (INTAKE)I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE PROFESSIONAL

Frequency
Valid

Total

Cumulative
Percent

24

15.9

22.6

22,6

AGREE

40

26.5

37.7

60.4

23.8

34.0

94.3

4.0

5.7

100.0

70.2

100.0

DISAGREE

■

Valid Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

STRONGLY DISAGREE

Missing

Percent

■ Total 7,' :- • .

106

System

29.8
151

100.0
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TABLE 24B:(INTAKE)I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE FAIR
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

Percent

8.5

9

■ ' ■ ■ ■ ■ 37:7;-

46.2

AGREE

40

DISAGREE

43

40.6

86.8

STRONGLY DISAGREE

14,

13.2

100.0

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

106

70.2

45

29.8

151

100 0

System

Total

100.0

TABLE 24C: (INTAKE)I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE NICE

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

14

13.3

13.3

AGREE

39

37.1

50.5

DISAGREE

39

STRONGLY DISAGREE

13

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

105

69.5

46

30.5

151

100.0

System

Total

25.8

37.1

87.6

12.4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 24D: (INTAKE)I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE NICE

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

STRONGLY AGREE

12

7.9

11.4

11.4

AGREE

51

33.8

48.6

60.0

DISAGREE

28

18.5

26.7

86.7

STRONGLY DISAGREE

14

9.3

13.3

100.0

105

69.5

100.0

46

30.5

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

100.0

Total

TABLE 25: (EXIT) I FEEL CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE HELPFUL
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE
AGREE

Missing
Total

Valid Percent

Percent
2.6

9-3 ■

9.3

29

19.2

;;v;''--'''i\67.4-^

76.7

DISAGREE

10

6.6

23.3-

Total

43

28.5

100.0

System

Percent

4

108

71.5

1:51

100.0

167

100.0

TABLE 25A: (EXIT)I FEEL CORREGTIONAL QFFIGERS ARE PROFESSIONAL

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

Valid Percent

Percent

4

2.6

9.3

9.3

AGREE

27

17.9

62.8

72.1

DISAGREE

10

6.0

23.3

95.3

2

1.3

4.7

100.0

100.0

STRONGLY DISAGREE
Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

43

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

TABLE 25B: (EXIT)I FEEL GORREGflONAL OFFIGERS ARE FAIR
Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE,:
AGREE

Missing

Percent

4-

26

2.6

9.3

9.3

17.2

60.5

69.8

100.0

DISAGREE

13

8.6

30.2

total
System

43

28.5

100.0

Total

Percent

Valid Percent

108

71.5

151

100.0

TABLE 25G: (EXIT)I FEEL GORREGTIONAL OFFIGERS ARE NIGE

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE
AGREE
DISAGREE

Missing

3

2.0

7.0

7.0

25

16.6

58.1

65.1

100.0

15

9.9

34.9

Total

•43

28.5

100.0

System

108

71.5

151

100.0

Total

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

TABLE 25P: (EXIT)I FEEL GORREGTIONAL OFFIGERS ARE SMART

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

STRONGLY AGREE

2.0

7.0

7.0

AGREE

28

18.5

65.1

72.1

DISAGREE

11

7.3

25.6

97.7

1

.7

2.3

100.0

100.0

Total

Total

Percent

3

STRONGLY DISAGREE

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

System

43

28.5

108

71.5

151

100.0

168

TABLE 26: TREATMENT STAFF PAIRED MEAN DIFFERENCES

Mean

N

Std. Deviation

Pair 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
1

1.93

30

.78

1.40

30

.62

2.00

30

.69

1.60

30

2.03

30

.72

1.63

30

.67

FRIENDLY

2.03

30

.81

1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
FRIENDLY

1.47

30

.68

2.00

30

.79

1.53

30

.63

HELPFUL

1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
HELPFyL ,
Pair 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
2

PROFESSIONAL

1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE

PROFESSIONAL

Pair 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
3

FAIR

;

1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
FAIR

Pair 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE

4

Pair I FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
5

SMART
1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
SMART

TABLE 27: CORRECTIONAL OFRCERS PAIRED MEAN DIFFERENCES

Mean

Pair CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
1v
HELPFUL

N

Std. Deviation

2.60

30

.77

2.03

30

.56

Pair CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
2
PROFESSIONAL

2.33

30

CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
PROFESSIONAL

2.10

30

66

Std. Error Mean
■ ■

-14

CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
HELPFUL

.10

:

12

Pair CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
17

2.50

30

.94

CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
FAIR

2.07

30

.58

Pair CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
4
NICE

V-,V; V 2.73

30 ■

.91

CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
NICE

2.17

V-'30'':

.59

.11

Pair CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
5
SMART

2.43

30

:.73;

.13

2.07

30

3

FAIR

: CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
SMART

169

^

.52

■;

.17

9.51E-02

TABLE 28: TREATMENT STAFF PAIRED T-TEST

Paired

Mean

Sig.(2-tailed)

df

t

Pair 1 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE

HELPFUL -1 FEEL TREATMENT
STAFF ARE HELPFUL
Pair 2 1 FEELTREATMENT STAFF ARE
PROFESSIONAL -1 FEEL
TREATMENT STAFF ARE
PROFESSIONAL

.53

3.117

29

.004

.40

2.562

29

.016

.40

2.449

29

.021

.57

3:195

29

.003

.47 ^

3.294

29

.003

Pair3 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
FAIR -1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF
ARE FAIR
Pair 4 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE

FRIENDLY -1 FEEL TREATMENT

STAFFf ARE friendly;
Pair 5 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE •
SMART -1 FEEL TREATMENT

STAFF ARE SMART

TABLE 29:TREATMENTS STAFF PAIRED SAMPLE CORRELATIONS

Correlation

N

Sig.

Pair 1 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
HELPFUL & 1 FEEL TREATMENT
STAFF ARE HELPFUL

30

.127

.503

Pair 2 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
PROFESSIONAL &l FEEL
TREATMENT STAFF ARE
PROFESSIONAL

30

.221

.241

Pair 3 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
FAIR & 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF
ARE FAIR

30

.170

.369

30

.159

.403

30

.418

.022

Pair 4 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFF ARE
FRIENDLY & 1 FEEL TREATMENT
STAFF ARE FRIENDLY
Pair 5 1 FEEL TREATMENT STAFFARE
SMART & 1 FEEL TREATMENT
STAFF ARE SMART
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TABLE 30; CORRECTIONAL OFFICER PAIRED SAMPLE T-TEST

Paired

Mean

Sig.(2-tailed)

df

t

Pair 1 CORREGTIQNAL OFFICERS ARE

HELPFUL - CORRECTIONAL

.57

3.319

29

.002

.23

1.6S1

29

.109

43

2.S38

29

.017

.S7

2.984

29

:006

.37

2.362

OFFICERS ARE HELPFUL

Pair 2 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE

:

PROFESSIONAL - CORRECTIONAL
OFFICERS ARE PROFESSIONAL

Pair 3 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
FAIR ^ CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS
ARE FAIR

Pair4 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
NICE - CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS
ARE NICE

Pair s CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
SMART - CORRECTIONAL
OFFICERS ARE SMART

.025

TABLE 31: CORRECTIONAL OFFICER PAIRED CORRELATIONS

Correlation

N

Pair 1 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
HELPFUL & CORRECTIONAL
OFFICERS ARE HELPFUL

Sig.

30

.032

.866

30

.S6S

.001

30

.315

.090

30

.086

.653

30

.103

.588

Pair 2 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE

PROFESSIONAL & CORRECTIONAL
OFFICERS ARE PROFESSIONAL
Pair 3 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
FAIR & CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS
ARE FAIR

Pair4 CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
NICE & CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS
ARE NICE

Pairs CORRECTIONAL OFFICERS ARE
SMART & CORRECTIONAL
OFFICERS ARE SMART

TABLE 32

years working with mental health(p
N

Valid

Missing

4
0

Mean

5.75

Median

6.50
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TABLE32A

Tr's months spent at RSAT
N
^

Valid

4

M

0

Mean

17.00

Median

18.50

table 33: GO'S YEARS OF SERVICE(GROUPED)

Frequency
Valid

1 to 5

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

Percent
41.2

6 to Id

41.2

5.9:":

5.9"

11 or more

Total

^

52.9

52.9

17

100.0

100.0

47.1

100.0

TABLE 33A: PO'S MEAN YEARS OFSERViOE

■^'yearX
N

Valid

17

Missing

- -o:

Mean

10.24

Median

11.00

TABLE 33B: HOW DID YOU BECOME INVOLVED IN THE PROGRAM

Frequency
Valid volunteered or requested

5

rotated

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

Percent
29.4

29.4

29.4

47.1

47.1

76.5

100.0

other

: 4

23.5

23.5

Total

17

100.0

100.0

TABLE 34: TREATMENT STAFF JOB RELATED LEVEL OF STRESS

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid less stressful

Percent

Valid Percent

1

25.0

about the same

1

25.0

more stressful

2

50.0

50.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

Percent

25.0

25.0
:
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50.0
100.0

TABLE 34A: TREATMENT JOB DIFFICULTY LEVEL

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid less difficult

3 ,

' ■ ■ ■ 4'"

Percent

75.0

75.0

75.0

25.0

25.0

100:0;

100.0

100.0

more difficult
Total

Valid Percent

Percent

TABLE 34B: CCS INFLUENCE IN THE RSAT PROGRAM

Frequency
Valid very little

Percent

1
2

some

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

-5a

25.0

25.0

50.0

75.0
100.0

a lot

1

25.0

25.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 340: INCIDEINT REPORTS ADMINISTERED BY CO'S FAIRLY

Frequency
Valid

notfair

Percent

1

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

25.0

25.0

25.0

four

'1- :

25.0

25.0

50.0

five

1 .

25.0

25.0

25.0

r 25.0

100.0

100.0

fair
Total

4

75.0

C

100.0

TABLE 34D: TREATMENT STAFFS RELATIONSHIP WITH THE CO'S

Cumulative

Frequency

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

Valid four

25.0

25.0

25.0

• ■ five

25.0

25.0

50.0
100.0

Very positive
Total

:V'/; - ,
■

■

.,;';TABLE:34E

'2

50.0

50.0

4

100.0

100.0

■

TP'S relationship with CO's(t)
N

Vaiid

Missing

O;'-:

Mean

5.25

Median

5.50
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TABLE 34F:(TREATMENT)HOW DO YOU RATE THE PROGRAM

Cumulative

Frequency

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

Valid one ofthe best

■ ■ 1

25.0

25.0

25.0

above average

. . ■■ ■ .1

25.0

25.0

50.0

below average
not applicable

1

25.0

25.0

75.0

1

25.0

25.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 34G: GO'S JOB RELATED LEVEL OF STRESS

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

1

7

2

8

3

Percent

Valid Percent

41.2

47.1

47.1

88.2

11.8

100.0

100.0

100.0

2

Total

17

Percent

41.2

TABLE 34H: GO'S LEVEL OF JOB DIFFIGULTY

Cumulative

Frequency

^7:

Valid less difficult

more difficult

2

y

.

Valid Percent

Percent

41.2

41.2

47.1

47.1

88.2

\ 11.8

11.8

100.0

100.0

100.0

-.V

about the same

Total

Percent

17

41.2

TABLE 341:(GO)HOW MUCH INFLUENCE DO GO'S H/WE OVER THE PROGRAM

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid very little
some

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

47.1

47.1

47.1

41.2

41.2

68.2
100.0

a lot

2

11.8

11.8

Total

17

} 100.0

100.0

TABLE 34J: (CO)INCIDENT REPORTS ARE ADMINISTERED FAIRLY BY CO'S

Frequency
Valid three
four

five

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

3

17.6

17.6

17.6

2

11.8

11.8

29.4

2

11.8

11.8

41.2

fair

10

58.8

58.8

100.0

Total

17

100.0

100.0

■

TABLE 34K:(CO)CO'S RELATIONSHIP WITH TREATMENT STAFF

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid three
four
■

five

very positive
Total

Valid Percent

Percent

Percent

3

17.6
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17.6

2

11.8

11.8

29.4

7

4T.2

41:2

70.6

5

29.4

29.4

100.0

17

100.0

100.0^

TABLE 34L

GO'S relationship with treatment staff
Valid

N

Missing

17

0

Mean

4.82

Median

5.00

TABLE 34M:(CO)HOW DO YOU RATE THE RSAT PROGRAM?

Frequency
Valid

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

one ofthe best

1

5.9

5.9

5.9

above average

3

17.6

17.6

23.5

average

9

52.9

52.9

76.5

below average
not applicable

3

17.6

17.6

94.1

5.9

5.9

100.0

100.0

100.0

Total

1
17
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TABLE 35: (TREATMENT) REPORTED TENSION BETWEEN THE CONFLICTING GOALS OF CUSTODY/CONTROL AND REHABILITATION

Frequency
Valid two
three

Percent

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

1

25.0

25.0

25.0

2

50.0

50.0

75.0
100.0

four

1

25.0

25.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 35A:(TREATMENT)MEAN SCORE

tension between conflicting responsiblities(t)
N

Valid

Missing

4
0

Mean

3.00

Median

3.00

TABLE 35B: (TREATMENT)I UNDERSTAND THAT CUSTODY ISSUES COME BEFORE TREATMENT ISSUES

Frequency
Valid four
five

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

1

25.0

25.0

25.0

2

50.0

50.0

75.0
100.0

strongly agree

1

25.0

25.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 35C:(TREATMENT)MEAN SCORE

Tr understand custody issues come before treat,(t)
N

Valid

4

Missing

0

Mean

5.00

Median

5.00

TABLE 35D:(TREATMENT)CUSTODY AND TREATMENT GOALS CAN WORK TOGETHER

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid two
three

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

2

50.0

50.0

50.0

1

25.0

25.0

75.0
100.0

strongly agree

1

25.0

25.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0
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tABLE 35E:(TREATMENT)MEAN SCORE
cus/treat goals can work together(t)
Valid

N

4

Missing

0

Mean

3.25

Median

2.50

TABLE 35F: (CO) TENSION BETWEEN CONFLICTING RESPONSIBILITIES

Frequency
Valid none

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

3

17.6

17.6

17.6

two

4

23.5

23.5

41.2

three

5

29.4

29.4

70.6

four

3

17.6

17.6

88.2

100.0

five
Total

2

11.8

11.8

17

100.0

100.0

TABLE 35G

tension between conflicting responsibilities
N

Valid

17,

Missing

0

Mean

2.82

Median

3.00

TABLE 35H:(CO) CUSTODY CONCERNS OVER TREATMENT

Frequency
Valid strongly disagree

,

disagree

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

2

11.8

11.8

11.8

6

35.3

35.3

47.1

undecided

1

5.9

5.9

52.9

agree

5

29.4

29.4

82.4
100.0

strongly agree
Total

3

17.6

17.6

17

100.0

100.0

TABLE 351

custody concerns over treatment
N

Valid

Missing

17
0

Mean

3.06

Median

3.00
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TABLE 35J: (CO) CUSTODY/TREATR/IENT GOALS CAN WORK TOGETHER

Frequency
Valid strongly disagree

Percent

Cumulative
Percent

Valid Percent

3

17.6

17.6

two

2

11.8

11.8

29.4

three

4

23.5

23.5

52.9

four

2

11.8

11.8

64.7

five

3

17.6

17.6

82.4

strongly agree

3

17.6

17.6

100.0

17

100.0

100.0

Total

17.6

Table 35K

cus/treat goals can work together
N

Valid

17

Missing

0

Mean

3.53

Median

3.00

TABLE 36:(TREATMENT)I NEED MORE TRAINING IN CUSTODIAL GOALS

Frequency
Valid

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

no

2

50.0

50.0

50.0

yes

2

50.0

50.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 36A:(TREATMENT)CO'S NEED MORE TRAINING IN SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

yes

.■4 :

Percent
100.0

Percent

Valid Percent
100.0

100.0

TABLE 36B:(CO)TREATMENT STAFF NEED MORE TRAINING IN CUSTODY

Frequency
Valid

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

no

3

17.6

17.6

17.6

yes

14

82.4

82.4

100.0

Total

17

100.0

100.0
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TABLE 36C:(CO)I NEED MORE TRAINING IN THE TREATMENT MISSION

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

no
yes
Total

Valid Percent

Percent

Percent

11

64:7

64.7

64.7

6

35.3

35.3

100.0

17

100.0

100.0

TABLE 37: (TREATMENT) VIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF RSAT

Frequency
Valid five

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

2

50.0

50.0

50.0

positively

2

50.0

50.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE37A

It's view ofthe effectiveness of RSAT (t)
N

Valid

Missing

4
0

Mean

5.50

Median

5.50

TABLE 37B:(TREATMENT)VIEW OF INMATES VIEW OF THE PROGRAM

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid five

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

3

75.0

75.0

75.0

positively

1

25.0

25.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE37C

Tr's view ofinmates view of program (t)
N

Valid

4

Missing

0

Mean

5.25

Median

5.00
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TABLE 37D:(TREATMENT)VIEW OF CCS NOT ASSOCIATED WITH RSAT

Gumuiative

Frequency

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

Valid negatively

1

25.0

25.0

25.0

two

3

75.0

75.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

TABLE 37E

Tr's view of Go's not associated with RSAT (t)
N

Valid

4

Missing

0

Mean

1.75

Median

2.00

TABLE 37F: (TREATMENT)VIEW OF CO'S WHO ARE ASSOCIATED WITH RSAT

Gumuiative

Frequency

,

Valid Percent

■ 1"

25.0

25.0

25.0

four

1

25.0

25.0

50.0

five

1

25.0

25.0

75.0

positively

1

25.0

25.0

100.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0

Valid two

Percent

Percent

TABLE 37G

Tr view of GO'S who are ass.(t)
N

Valid

4

Missing

0

Mean

4.25

Median

4.50

TABLE 37H: (CO)VIEW OF THE OVERALL EFFECTIVENESS OF RSAT

Gumuiative

Frequency

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

Valid negatively

3

17.6

17.6

17.6

two

4

23.5

23.5

41.2
52.9

three

2

11.8

11.8

four

4

23.5

23.5

76.5

five

2

11.8

11.8

88.2
100.0

positively
Total

2

11.8

11.8

17

100.0

100.0
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TABLE 371

CP's view ofthe overall effectiveness of RSAT
N

Valid

17

Missing

0

Mean

3.24

Median

3.00

TABLE 37J: (CO)HOW DO INMATES VIEW THE EFFECTIVENESS OF RSAT

Cumulative

Frequency

Valid negatively

■

■

two

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

1

5:9

5.9

5.9

1

5.9

5.9

11.8

three

1

5.9

5.9

17.6

four

6

35.3

35.3

52.9

five

positively
Total

5

29.4

29.4

■ 3; '

17.6

17.6

17

100.0

100.0

82.4

\

100.0

TABLE 37K

How do inmates view the program
N

Valid

Missing

17

0

Mean

4.29

Median

4.00

TABLE 37L: (CO)CD'S VIEW OF OTHER CO'S NOT ASSOCIATED WITH RSAT

Frequency

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

Valid negatively

4

23.5

23.5

23.5

two

4■

23.5

23.5

47.1

three

5'

29.4

29.4

76.5

four

T

5.9

5.9

82.4

11.8

11.8

94.1

5.9

5.9

100.0

100.0

100.0

five

positively
Total

1
17
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TABLE 37WI

GO'S view of other GO'S
Valid

N

17

Missing

0

Mean

2.76

Median

3.00

TABLE 37N:(CO)GO'S VIEW OF THE TREATMENT STAFF

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid three

■

■ 1' ■

Percent

Valid Percent

Percent

5.9

5.9

5.9

29.4

four

4

23.5

23.5

five

9

52.9

52.9

82.4

positively

3

17.6

17.6

100.0

17

100.0

100.0

Total

TABLE 370

Go's view oftreatmentstaffs perceptions
N

Valid

17

Missing

0

Mean

4.82

Median

5.00

TABLE 38: (TREATMENT)MOST LIKELY TO ALLEVIATE CONFLICT

Frequency

Valid increased training in rehabilitation
cross training among custodial staff

2

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

50.0

50.0

50.0
100.0

and treatment staff

2

50.0

50.0

Total

4

100.0

100.0
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TABLE 38A:(CO)MOST LIKELY TO ALLEVIATE CONFLICT

Frequency
Valid increased training in rehabilitation
Regular meetings between custodial
staff and treatment staff

More correctional deputy input in
program design

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

3

17.6

17.6

17.6

2

11.8

11.8

29.4

4

23.5

23.5

52.9

2

11.8

11.8

64.7

70.6

Gross training among custodial staff
and treatment staff

A liaison person to improve
1

5.9

5.9

Nothing,conflict will always occur

4

23.5

23.5

94.1

7

1

5.9

5.9

100.0

17

100.0

100.0

communication

Total

TABLE 39: EXIT ASSESSMENT-WHAT IS THE OVERALL EFFECTIVENESS OF THE RSAT PROGRAM

Frequency
Valid

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

VERY GOOD

20

13.2

43.5

43.5

GOOD

14

9.3

30.4

73.9

FAIR

9

6.0

19.6

93.5

POOR

3

2.0

6.5

100.0

100.0

Total

Missing

Percent

System

Total

46

30.5

105

69.5

151

100.0

TABLE 40: EXIT ASSESSMENT-WHAT IS THE COMMITMENT OF PARTICIPANTS TO REMAINING DRUG FREE

Frequency
Valid

Cumulative
Percent

18

11.9

39.1

39.1

GOOD

12

7.9

26.1

65.2

FAIR

13

8.6

28.3

93.5

3

2.0

6.5

100.0

100.0

Total

Total

Valid Percent

VERY GOOD

POOR

Missing

Percent

System

46

30.5

105

69.5

151

100.0
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TABLE 40A: (EXIT)WHAT MIGHT BE HELPFUL IN MAKING THE RSAT PROGRAM BETTER FOR PARTICIPANTS

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

■. T ■

16.3

16.3

DO THE OUTSIDE WORK PHASE
OF THE PROGRAM

13

30.2

46.5

IT SHOULD CHANGE TO 90 DAY
PROGRAM

1

2.3

48.8

JOB TRAINING

2

4.7

53.5

BE HONEST AND DONT PROMISE
THINGS LIKE GOING TO WORK

2

4.7

58.1

MORE EDUCATION PROGRAMS

5

11.6

69.8

PROG NEEDS TO BE MORE
CONSTANT

1

2.3

72.1

4.7

76.7

14.0

90.7

MORE IND. COUNSELING

2

MORE ANGER MANAGEMENT

6

4.0

FINE THE WAY IT IS

2

1.3

GET PEOPLE OUT ON TIME(AT
180 DAYS)

1

' -7 ;

1

Z

MORE FAMILY VISITS

System

4.7'

95.3

2.3

97.7

2.3

100.0

100.0

43

Total

108

71.5

151

100.0

TABLE 41: TYPE OF DISCHARGE FROM RSAT

Frequency
Valid

Missing
Total

Percent

MORE INFO ON JOBS

Total

Missing

Valid Percent

Percent

Percent

Valid Percent

Cumulative
Percent

GRADUATE

56

37.1

56.6

56:6

REMOVAL

43

28.5

43.4

100.0

Total

99

65.6

100.0

System

52

34.4

151

100.0
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TABLE 42: REASON FOR RSAT DISCHARGE/EXIT

: Cumulative

Frequency
Valid
:

COMPLETED TREATMENT
PLAN/GOALS

Percent

56;

LEFT BEFORE COMPLETION WITH
saTisfv\ctory

; 10

Valid Percent

Percent

37.1

56.6

56.6

6.6

10.1

66.7

2.0

68.7

progress/Medical:
LEFT BEFORE COMPLETION WiTH
UNSATISFACTORY PROGRESS

2'

TERMINATED BY

y

RSATINON-COMPLIANCE WITH

^4:

;'-:-l4..1 •

,

82.8

TREATMENT PLAN

TERMINATED BY RSAT-OTHER
; ADMINISTRATIVE
^-

Missing

"'y '

Total: ' .

System;

Total,

,

:

99

:

52

:

"

15i

11.3

17.2

65.6
34.4

100.0

100.0

100.0

TABLE 43: FOLLOW-UP PROBATION DATA AS OF 4/1/00

Cumulative

Frequency
Valid

YES EVIDENCE OF ARREST
RECIDIVISM
VIOLATION OF TERMS OF
PROBATION
POSITIVE CHEMICAL TEST

Percent

i

'TABLE 43A'\ ■

Missing

66.7

66.7

12

7.9

20.0

86.7

5

• ' 3.3

8.3

95,0
100.0

2.0

5.0

39.7

100.0

91

60.3

151

100.0

■

FROM p(|T OR RELE/iiSE
Valid

26.5

60

System

Total

40

■■ 3

Total

N

Valid Percent

NO EVIDENCE OF ARREST
RECIDIVISM

Missing

Percent

NUMBER OF DAYS TO RECIDIVISM INCIDENT
20
131

Mean

125.90

Median

116.00
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